

Contents

Executive summary 1

1. Economic situation and outlook 4

2. Progress with country-specific recommendations 10

3. Reform priorities 12

3.1. Public finances and taxation 12

3.2. Financial sector 18

3.3. Labour market, education and social policies 21

3.4. Investment 29

3.5. Sectoral policies 32

3.6. Public administration 36

A. Overview Table 41

B. MIP Scoreboard 45

C. Standard Tables 46

References 51

LIST OF Tables

1.1. Financial soundness indicators, all banks in Latvia 7

1.2. Key economic, financial and social indicators — Latvia 9

2.1. Summary table on 2016 CSR assessment 10

B.1. The MIP Scoreboard for Latvia 45

C.1. Financial market indicators 46

C.2. Labour market and social indicators (A) 47

C.3. Labour market and social indicators (B) 48

C.4. Product market performance and policy indicators 49

C.5. Green growth 50

LIST OF Graphs

1.1. Labour market trends in Latvia 4

1.2. Minimum wage as a percentage of average earnings 5

1.3. Sectoral wage differences 5

1.4. At-risk-of-poverty or social exclusion rate and its components 6

1.5. Lending trends 7

1.6. Net international investment position 8

1.7. Nominal wage growth in Latvia in comparison with wage benchmarks 8

1.8. Real unit labour cost breakdown (% change) 8

3.1.1. Government expenditure growth plans 12

3.1.2. Tax wedge of single earners, various income levels, 2015 14

3.2.1. Funding of non-financial corporations 19

3.3.1. Coverage of activation-support, 2014 21

3.3.2. Expenditure on and participation in activation measures, 2016 22

3.3.3. Labour market outcomes by skills level and by gender 22

3.3.4. Self-reported unmet needs for medical examination, 2014 25

3.3.5. Health expenditure in 2014 25

3.4.1. Investment by institutional sector as a share of GDP 29

3.4.2. Implementation of EU funds 29

3.5.1. Greenhouse gas emissions 33

3.6.1. Corruption perception 38

LIST OF Boxes

2.1. Contribution of the EU budget to structural change in Latvia 11

3.1.1. Fiscal and distributional impacts of tax reforms 16

3.2.1. Selected highlight: Altum – single development financing institution 20

3.4.1. Investment challenges and reforms in Latvia 30

Executive summary

This report assesses Latvia’s economy in the light of the European Commission’s Annual Growth Survey published on 16 November 2016. In the survey the Commission calls on EU Member States to redouble their efforts on the three elements of the virtuous triangle of economic policy — boosting investment, pursuing structural reforms and ensuring responsible fiscal policies. In so doing, Member States should focus on enhancing social fairness in order to deliver more inclusive growth.

**Latvia has experienced subdued economic growth in recent years, but the short-term outlook is more positive.** Real GDP growth has been below 3 % since 2013 and is estimated as having been particularly weak in 2016. Growth is driven by productivity gains, but employment and investment dynamics have been weak. A pick-up in economic growth is expected in 2017 (2.8 %) and 2018 (3.0 %), fuelled by the need for investments and the upturn in the EU financing cycle.

**Investment is affected by uncertainty and the temporary trough in EU funding.** The investment environment is weakened by uncertainty stemming from both the external situation and domestic economic policies. There is continued uncertainty about possible tax reforms, the weak investment protection in case of insolvency and the large informal economy. Delays in the use of EU funds under the new programming period have caused investment to be postponed in 2016. However, EU-financed projects are expected to resume from 2017. Moreover, after a prolonged period of debt reduction companies and households can allow for credit expansion for investment.

**Consumer spending is supported by dynamic wage developments and has contributed significantly to GDP growth.** Continued strong wage growth is driven by demand for labour, especially for high-skilled workers, a falling population and increases in the national minimum wage.

**Despite weak demand from trading partners, Latvia runs a limited external deficit.** Positive net non-trade flows with the rest of the world, such as labour income, compensate for a small trade deficit. The trade deficit is the result of strong domestic demand, leading to import outpacing export growth, which has experienced adverse external conditions in the last two years. The trade balance is expected to deteriorate slightly in 2017 and 2018 in line with the recovery of investments. In terms of stocks, the net international investment position has been gradually improving, although from a large debtor position (above 60 % of GDP).

**Emigration and skills mismatches limit labour supply.** Net outward migration and low fertility rates have reduced the working‑age population. As a result, age dependency has increased, putting a strain on public resources for social and health services. Because of a declining labour force, employment growth has been weak, while unemployment has been falling only slowly. Employment prospects are better in centres of economic activity and for high-skilled workers. Unemployment is more prevalent among the low-skilled and those living in rural areas.

**Inequality remains high and affects the labour market.** The tax-benefit system in Latvia is less effective at reducing inequality than in other EU countries. The high tax wedge on low wages discourages formal employment. Weaknesses in providing public services affect the quality of the workforce in terms of education, skills and health. Finally, the weak social protection results in high poverty rates, especially for people with disabilities and the elderly.

**Budgetary targets are prudent, but revenue and expenditure plans remain to be fully defined.** The government position improved to a balance in 2016, but is projected to record a deficit of 1 % of GDP in 2017 and 2018. However, the stated objective to increase the tax-revenue-to-GDP ratio is not yet substantiated and expenditure plans beyond the annual budget underrepresent spending needs. Government debt was at 40 % of GDP at the end of 2016 and is projected to decline over the coming years.

**Overall, Latvia has made limited progress in addressing the 2016 country-specific recommendations.** Some progress has been made in the consolidation of research institutions, in strengthening private sector innovation incentives, in improving tax compliance, in improving vocational education, with the involvement of social partners, in increasing the accountability and public oversight of insolvency administrators and in supporting social assistance recipients in finding and retaining work. However, limited progress has been made in shifting the tax burden away from low-wage earners, in improving the adequacy of social assistance benefits, in improving the accessibility, quality and cost-effectiveness of the healthcare system, in strengthening arrangements to prevent conflicts of interest and in setting up a common legal framework for all public employees.

Regarding progress in reaching the national targets under the Europe 2020 strategy, Latvia has attained its employment rate target in 2016 and is performing well on renewable energy, energy efficiency, reducing greenhouse gas emissions, reducing early school leaving, increasing tertiary education attainment and reducing poverty. More effort is needed in R&D investment.

The main findings of the analysis contained in this report, and the related policy challenges, are as follows:

* **Latvia’s tax structure is not very growth‑friendly and, despite some progress, tax compliance remains a challenge**. The tax wedge on low-wage earners remains high, while the revenue potential of taxes which are less detrimental to growth is underused, such as taxes on consumption, property and capital. Simulations show that a revenue–neutral tax shift would have positive employment and GDP growth effects, while also reducing income inequality. Moreover, property tax evasion is more difficult than labour tax evasion.
* **Activation of unemployed remains relatively low.** The involvement of the unemployed in active labour market measures is low relative to other Member States. The support measures are insufficiently developed for the low‑skilled, long‑term unemployed and persons with disabilities, with some improvements expected as of 2017.
* **The attractiveness of vocational education is being improved, but the curriculum reform is progressing slowly.** Vocational schools are being modernised, but the curriculum reform aligning education with contemporary skills needs takes time and little progress was made in 2016. The regulatory framework for work-based learning has been adopted, but it has not been effectively implemented yet. Participation in lifelong learning remains low.
* **Investment in research and innovation remains low.** Public research relies on EU funds and its effectiveness is hampered by fragmentation and low internationalisation. The framework for supporting business innovation is in place. The first monitoring report will be published in 2017.
* **Health outcomes remain problematic due to low public funding and structural impediments.** The healthcare system remains underfunded as public healthcare expenditure is low. While public funding has increased somewhat in 2017, specific measures for the medium term are still to be spelled out. Furthermore, access constraints and untransparent public purchasing of health services and supplies create corruption risks and inefficiencies.
* **The high proportion of people living at risk of poverty or social exclusion remains a major social and economic challenge.** Weaknesses in basic social safety nets contribute to high poverty and inequalities. The reform of minimum income level announced in 2014 was intended to raise the adequacy of social benefits. The reform was supposed to be implemented in 2017, but has been abandoned and a replacement plan is in preparation.
* **A public sector reform aims to increase the quality and efficiency of the central administration, but local authorities are not covered.** Efficiency gains are expected by simplifying procedures, making better use of IT solutions and increasing pay. However, there are no reforms planned at local government level, which accounts for a large share of public employment and has not seen significant efficiency gains from past reforms. Also, there is little oversight and few incentives for efficiency of the local authorities.
* **Energy market integration continues with improving network connections and the gradual liberalisation of the gas markets in the broader Baltic Sea region**. Unbundling and full opening of the gas market for competition is a priority area of action in 2017. Significant investments in electricity and gas interconnections, strengthening domestic infrastructure and synchronising the electricity grids with the European network will be crucial. Support schemes for electricity generation from fossil fuels in co-generation and from renewable energy sources have been complex, costly for consumers and not conducive to additional investments.
* **Policies on the prevention of conflicts of interest are formalistic.** Conflicts of interest may remain as public officials’ income declarations have not been verified with sufficient diligence. Longstanding infighting at the Corruption Prevention and Combating Bureau continued in 2016, which has lowered the effectiveness of the Bureau and dented public trust. More independence and powers have been granted to the director of the Bureau and a transparent selection of the director is pending.
* **The legal framework for supervision of insolvency administrators has been completed, but challenges remain.** In response to fraudulent behaviour by insolvency administrators, important steps have been taken to restrict possible conflicts of interest. Moreover, more supervisory powers have been granted to the Insolvency Administration, but their effective application remains to be seen.
* **Governance of state-owned enterprises has improved for the central government, but oversight at local government level remains limited.** Consolidated reporting on state-owned enterprises and competition-based management selection have been implemented at the central government level, but such governance standards are not yet applied at the local government level.

**1.** Economic situation and outlook

# GDP growth

**In 2016, GDP growth was relatively low (+1.6 %), but is bound to pick-up in 2017 and 2018 to 2.8 % and 3.0 % respectively (Table** 1.2**).** Since the crisis, economic growth has been driven by productivity gains, as labour and investment dynamics are subdued. Latvia still faces risks from its external environment, while on the domestic side, its capacity to make the most of opportunities from EU funds will be critical to support growth.

**In 2016, economic growth was notably affected by a temporary drop in investment, linked to the slow implementation of EU funds**. The situation is set to improve already in 2017 with a rebound in investment (Section 3.4). On the private side, the capacity utilisation rate is back to its pre-crisis historical high while borrowing costs and conditions are expected to keep gradually improving. Hence, private investment is expected to recover in the coming years. On the public side, EU funds are expected to bottom-up in 2017 and 2018 and foster public investment (see Section 3.4).

**Consumption and trade hold steady.** Consumption has supported growth and is expected to continue to do so, supported by cumulated wage increases. Exports have withstood adverse external conditions in the last two years, but imports are supported by more favourable domestic demand. Overall, trade is expected to have had a negative impact on growth in 2016 (‑1.0 pp). This negative contribution is expected to persist in 2017 and 2018 with the recovery of investment.

**Inflation was slightly negative in 2016 (‑0.1 %).** The fading of the base effects, combined with a projected increase in energy prices and continued strong wage increases are expected to drive inflation up to close to 2 % in the coming years.

# Labour market

**Employment remains stable despite negative demographic trends (Graph**1.1**).** The working age population continues to fall by around 1 % a year, as a result of negative natural growth and net emigration. The decline in labour supply puts upward pressure on activity and employment rates. Employment is projected to see a small decline in 2016, predominantly due to the temporary shedding of construction workers, before recovering in the following years.

|  |
| --- |
| Graph 1.1: **Labour market trends in Latvia** |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_><GETTEXTFROMWORD></nbr> <title><GETTEXTFROMWORD></title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>e361eec4-f35c-4e3d-94bd-8212a902eb77</id> <srcType>EXCEL</srcType> <srcPath>O:\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_GraphesTables\</srcPath> <srcName>14_LV_Graphs.xlsx</srcName> <type>graph</type>  <srcSheet>1.1 Labour Market</srcSheet>  <srcChartTitle>Chart 4</srcChartTitle> <pos>inline</pos> <numbering>internal</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb>  <insFtn>no</insFtn>  <insSrc>yes</insSrc>  <shpSrc><GETTEXTFROMWORD></shpSrc> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-10T19:18:37</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
| ***Source:*** European Commission |

**The improvement in the labour market does not reach all segments equally.** The decline in unemployment has slowed and the unemployment rate remained above the EU average at 9.5 % in Q3-2016. Work opportunities are lower for the older population (50+), those with low and medium qualification levels and among those living in rural regions. The long-term unemployment rate continues to decline and is at the EU average. On the positive side, youth unemployment and the share of young people not in education, employment or training (age group 15-24) are well below the EU average ([[1]](#footnote-1)).

**One in five workers receives the minimum wage.** The national minimum wage was raised considerably in 2014 and 2015 (from EUR 289 to EUR 360 a month). For 2016 and 2017, minimum wage growth is estimated to be below the average wage growth (rising to EUR 370 and to EUR 380 respectively). 21 % of all workers receive the minimum wage ([[2]](#footnote-2)), with a higher share in less developed regions. This is high compared to other European countries, although there may be some underreporting of wages (Graph 1.2). In less developed regions, the minimum wage level can negatively affect employment growth. In 2016, the minimum wage stood at 66 % of the average wage in the eastern regions, compared to 45 % of the national average wage. In 2016, a broader set of economic factors (such as regional unemployment) were included in the government regulation on minimum wage setting.

|  |
| --- |
| Graph 1.2: **Minimum wage as a percentage of average earnings** |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_><GETTEXTFROMWORD></nbr> <title><GETTEXTFROMWORD></title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>0cea2c23-2c59-45b4-b6a1-be7aaaf73589</id> <srcType>EXCEL</srcType> <srcPath>O:\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_GraphesTables\</srcPath> <srcName>14_LV_Graphs.xlsx</srcName> <type>graph</type>  <srcSheet>1.2 Minimum wage</srcSheet>  <srcChartTitle>Chart 3</srcChartTitle> <pos>inline</pos> <numbering>internal</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb>  <insFtn>yes</insFtn>  <insSrc>yes</insSrc>  <ftnText><GETTEXTFROMWORD></ftnText>  <shpSrc><GETTEXTFROMWORD></shpSrc> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-10T19:18:37</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
| Average earnings for 2015 and 2016 are taken from the Central Statistical Bureau of Latvia. The 2016 average wage is estimated as the simple average of average earnings for 2016Q1 and Q2 and may therefore be a slight underestimation.  ***Source:*** Eurostat, Central Statistical Bureau of Latvia, calculation by European Commission |

**Wage disparities are stable or declining**. Across sectors, wage growth is relatively uniform (Graph 1.3). The highest wage growth is observed in higher technology services (finance and insurance or information and communication). Wage growth is also high in lower-pay sectors such as agriculture and low-paid services (wholesale and retail trade, transport, accommodation and food service activities). Across wage levels, wage growth has favoured the lowest paid workers: from 2007 to 2015, wages of the lowest paid quarter rose by 9.9 % per year, compared to 7.2 % for the highest paid quartile. Since the crisis, the highest wage growth for these low-paid workers was observed in 2014 and 2015, in line with substantial minimum wage increases.

|  |
| --- |
| Graph 1.3: **Sectoral wage differences** |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_><GETTEXTFROMWORD></nbr> <title><GETTEXTFROMWORD></title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>09795b7f-ef4f-47f2-b0e0-fc3a460c83cb</id> <srcType>EXCEL</srcType> <srcPath>O:\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_GraphesTables\</srcPath> <srcName>14_LV_Graphs.xlsx</srcName> <type>graph</type>  <srcSheet>1.3 Sectoral wage</srcSheet>  <srcChartTitle>Chart 3</srcChartTitle> <pos>inline</pos> <numbering>internal</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb>  <insFtn>yes</insFtn>  <insSrc>yes</insSrc>  <ftnText><GETTEXTFROMWORD></ftnText>  <shpSrc><GETTEXTFROMWORD></shpSrc> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-10T19:18:37</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
| Wages are measured as gross monthly fulltime equivalent wages, based on self-reported data. The considered sectors are (NACE rev2 codes in brackets): agriculture, forestry and fishing (A); industry (without construction) (C, D, E); construction (F); wholesale, retail and repair (G), transportation and storage (H), accommodation and food service (I), Information and communication (J), Finance and insurance (K), real estate, professional, scientific and tech. activities, administrative and support services (LMN); public administration and defence (O), education (P), human health and social work (Q), and other activities (RSTU).  ***Source:*** EU SILC 2008 and EU SILC 2015 |

# Poverty and inequalities

**Income inequality and poverty remain high.** The main income inequality indicator – the ratio of the highest to the lowest income quintile or S20 /S80  ratio ([[3]](#footnote-3)) ‑ stands at 6.5. This is above the EU average where the top 20 % earn 5.2 times the income of the bottom 20 %, and this ratio has stagnated since 2011. The Gini coefficient, another measure of income inequality, is also among the highest in the EU at 35.4 in 2015 compared to 31.0 on average in the EU. The Gini coefficient is also stable since 2010. In addition, net wealth ([[4]](#footnote-4)) inequality is among the highest in the EU (ECB 2016).

**The tax and benefit system remains less effective in reducing income inequalities than the EU average.** Taxes and benefits bring income inequalities down by 14 points of the Gini coefficient in Latvia against 21 points in the EU average. This situation is due to both the very limited progressivity of the tax system (Section 3.1.3 and Box 3.1.1) and the limited social protection system (Section 3.3.4). Relative poverty ([[5]](#footnote-5)) has been increasing since 2011 (Graph 1.4), as economic growth favours the economically active population. The low adequacy of social assistance benefits and pensions does not provide effective protection against poverty (Section 3.3.4). In addition, inequalities are also reflected in non-financial aspects such as access to health care (Section 3.3.3) and quality learning opportunities between rural and urban schools (Section 3.3.2).

|  |
| --- |
| Graph 1.4: **At-risk-of-poverty or social exclusion rate and its components** |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_><GETTEXTFROMWORD></nbr> <title><GETTEXTFROMWORD></title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>bc89659d-11c8-4f8a-8273-7aacd12ff06d</id> <srcType>EXCEL</srcType> <srcPath>O:\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_GraphesTables\</srcPath> <srcName>14_LV_Graphs.xlsx</srcName> <type>graph</type>  <srcSheet>1.4 Poverty</srcSheet>  <srcChartTitle>Chart 4</srcChartTitle> <pos>inline</pos> <numbering>internal</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb>  <insFtn>no</insFtn>  <insSrc>yes</insSrc>  <shpSrc><GETTEXTFROMWORD></shpSrc> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-10T19:18:37</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
| ***Source:*** Eurostat EU-SILC |

# Public finance

**While the fiscal position remains sound, public investment fluctuations and uncertainty over future tax policies weigh on the business environment.** The government is expected to have been balanced in 2016. At the same time, delays in implementing EU–funded projects have disrupted public investment, risking insufficient absorption capacity in the construction sector from 2017 onwards (see Section 3.4). The announced stability of tax policy was undermined by last minute changes to the 2017 budget and uncertainty over the upcoming tax strategy (see Section 3.1).

**Government debt is estimated to peak at 39.4 % of GDP in 2016**, largely due to the pre-financing of a large debt redemption in early 2017, before decreasing thereafter. Debt servicing costs are falling in line with the current low interest rate environment. The interest expenditure to GDP ratio is projected to drop from 1.3 % in 2015 to 1 % of GDP in 2017.

# Financial sector

**Despite post-crisis deleveraging, Latvia still has the largest banking sector among the Baltic countries.** Bank assets amounted to EUR 31.9 billion in 2015 (131 % of GDP). The banking sector is dominated by Nordic banks. Other financial institutions remain limited in size with pension funds at EUR 2.7 billion (11 % of GDP) and insurers assets totalling EUR 1.1 billion (5 % of GDP).

**Lending to companies picked up after a three year contraction.** By November 2016, overall lending growth reached 2.4 % annually. Net lending to domestic businesses increased in 2016 after three years of deleveraging, growing 3.8 % y-o-y by December (Graph 1.5). However, loans for house purchases continued to fall, albeit at an ever slower pace, as the post-crisis deleveraging of mortgage exposure continued. According to the Bank of Latvia, the creditworthiness of domestic borrowers continues to improve in general. At the same time, recent changes to facilitate personal insolvency led banks to be more careful in granting credit. In this regard, Latvia is lagging behind its Baltic neighbours: both Lithuania and Estonia are recording much higher credit growth.

|  |
| --- |
| Graph 1.5: **Lending trends** |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_><GETTEXTFROMWORD></nbr> <title><GETTEXTFROMWORD></title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>19ac4598-307e-4c48-be30-995ca9c07575</id> <srcType>EXCEL</srcType> <srcPath>O:\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_GraphesTables\</srcPath> <srcName>14_LV_Graphs.xlsx</srcName> <type>graph</type>  <srcSheet>1.5 Lending trends</srcSheet>  <srcChartTitle>Chart 3</srcChartTitle> <pos>inline</pos> <numbering>internal</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb>  <insFtn>no</insFtn>  <insSrc>yes</insSrc>  <shpSrc><GETTEXTFROMWORD></shpSrc> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-10T19:18:37</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
| ***Source:*** European Central Bank |

**The cost of credit is relatively high in Latvia**. Bank average interest spreads ([[6]](#footnote-6)) for new loans amount to about 2.7 percentage points for businesses and 2.9 percentage points for households. Latvian households had among the highest interest rate spreads in EU for their mortgages in 2016, just after Ireland. On corporate lending, only Greek and Portuguese companies have to pay higher margins. The cost of credit has been falling in recent years, but very slowly. The main factors behind this situation are risk aversion stemming from the crisis and the high degree of market concentration, implying higher pricing power for banks.

**Financial soundness indicators point to continued stability in the banking sector.** Banks are well capitalised and in June 2016 the Tier 1 capital adequacy ratio was 15.6 % (Table 1.1). The quality of bank assets continued to improve with the average ratio of non-performing loans (NPL) decreasing from the crisis peak of 16 % to 4.4 % in mid-2016 The ratio of coverage of NPLs with provisions amounted to 53.7 %, slightly above the euro area average.

|  |
| --- |
|  |
| Table 1.1: **Financial soundness indicators, all banks in Latvia** |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_><GETTEXTFROMWORD></nbr> <title><GETTEXTFROMWORD></title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>04a14e70-934b-449b-bf1f-d8e672a4cfde</id> <srcType>EXCEL</srcType> <srcPath>O:\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_GraphesTables\</srcPath> <srcName>14_LV_Graphs.xlsx</srcName> <type>table</type>  <srcSheet>Tab 1.1 Finance</srcSheet>  <srcRange>R4C1:R10C8</srcRange> <pos>inline</pos> <numbering>internal</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb>  <insFtn>yes</insFtn>  <insSrc>yes</insSrc>  <ftnText><GETTEXTFROMWORD></ftnText>  <shpSrc><GETTEXTFROMWORD></shpSrc> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-10T19:18:37</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
| (1) ECB aggregated balance sheet: loans excl. to gov and MFI / deposits excl. from gov and MFI (2) Differs from Table 1.2. Includes EU and non-EU foreign-controlled subsidiaries and branches operating in Latvia.  ***Source:*** ECB |
|  |

**The banking sector's profitability held up well.** Both the return on equity (10.7 %) and the return on assets (1.2 %) were well above the euro area averages (4.4 % and 0.3 %, respectively). In 2015, average return on assets in the Latvian banking sector was the highest among EU countries, which was also due to the high lending margins.

**On the liabilities side, deposits have been growing since 2012**. This trend helped the banks rebalance their funding structure. The loan-to-deposit ratio declined to 110 %, which is a sustainable level. Specialised banks account for 42% of these deposits and service non-resident clients. Issues related to this business model are discussed in Section 3.2.

# External position

**The trade and current account deficits are set to widen in 2017 and 2018**. In nominal terms, energy prices are expected to widen the small trade deficit, but Latvia is doing relatively better than its trade partners. In all ‑ i.e. accounting for economic flows other than trade ‑ Latvia is even in a net lending position, leading to a slow improvement in the net international investment position. It is expected to have reached –60 % in Q3-2016 (Graph 1.6). While at a high level, this indebtedness mostly reflects foreign direct investment in Latvia in the financial and real estate sectors (European Commission, 2016a).

**Strong growth in nominal unit labour costs (Graph** 1.8**) may weigh on external competitiveness**. Wage growth is driving domestic demand and GDP growth. Thus, it contributes to convergence and counteracts net emigration. However, unemployment remains relatively high among lower-skilled workers, and wage growth is only weakly matched by productivity growth. These developments can signal risks to cost competitiveness. Indeed, since 2012, nominal wage growth has been above the rates that would be consistent both with internal labour market conditions and with a stable evolution of cost competitiveness (Arpaia and Kiss 2015, and Graph 1.7).

|  |
| --- |
| Graph 1.6: **Net international investment position** |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_><GETTEXTFROMWORD></nbr> <title><GETTEXTFROMWORD></title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>5dcc25f9-68ee-410b-a8ac-b174863b2d10</id> <srcType>EXCEL</srcType> <srcPath>O:\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_GraphesTables\</srcPath> <srcName>14_LV_Graphs.xlsx</srcName> <type>graph</type>  <srcSheet>1.6 Intern. investment</srcSheet>  <srcChartTitle>Chart 5</srcChartTitle> <pos>inline</pos> <numbering>internal</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb>  <insFtn>no</insFtn>  <insSrc>yes</insSrc>  <shpSrc><GETTEXTFROMWORD></shpSrc> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-10T19:18:37</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
| ***Source:*** European Commission |

|  |
| --- |
| Graph 1.7: **Nominal wage growth in Latvia in comparison with wage benchmarks** |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_><GETTEXTFROMWORD></nbr> <title><GETTEXTFROMWORD></title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>7d5adf30-79d3-4c18-baeb-6b5b33980266</id> <srcType>EXCEL</srcType> <srcPath>O:\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_GraphesTables\</srcPath> <srcName>14_LV_Graphs.xlsx</srcName> <type>graph</type>  <srcSheet>1.7 Wage benchmarks</srcSheet>  <srcChartTitle>Chart 4</srcChartTitle> <pos>inline</pos> <numbering>internal</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb>  <insFtn>no</insFtn>  <insSrc>yes</insSrc>  <shpSrc><GETTEXTFROMWORD></shpSrc> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-10T19:18:37</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
| ***Source:*** European Commission, update of Arpaia and Kiss (2015) |

|  |
| --- |
| Graph 1.8: **Real unit labour cost breakdown (% change)** |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_><GETTEXTFROMWORD></nbr> <title><GETTEXTFROMWORD></title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>b1205269-e4b7-4a38-b190-109f93d21c1c</id> <srcType>EXCEL</srcType> <srcPath>O:\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_GraphesTables\</srcPath> <srcName>14_LV_Graphs.xlsx</srcName> <type>graph</type>  <srcSheet>1.8 Labour cost</srcSheet>  <srcChartTitle>Chart 3</srcChartTitle> <pos>inline</pos> <numbering>internal</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb>  <insFtn>no</insFtn>  <insSrc>yes</insSrc>  <shpSrc><GETTEXTFROMWORD></shpSrc> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-10T19:18:37</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
| ***Source:*** European Commission |

**Despite recent losses in export market share, the overall risks to Latvia’s external competitiveness remain limited.** While some indicators reveal concerns about the cost competitiveness of the Latvian economy, non-cost developments are more favourable. Exports quality is improving and they are becoming more technologically-intensive. In all, Latvia is deemed to remain on the normal trajectory of a catching-up economy where both prices and real GDP grow faster than in more advanced trading partners.

|  |
| --- |
|  |
| Table 1.2: **Key economic, financial and social indicators — Latvia** |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_><GETTEXTFROMWORD></nbr> <title><GETTEXTFROMWORD></title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>d19619c4-f322-4565-bd67-50d766ab928d</id> <srcType>EXCEL</srcType> <srcPath>O:\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_GraphesTables\</srcPath> <srcName>14 LV Table 1.1.xls</srcName> <type>table</type>  <srcSheet>Table_CRs2017</srcSheet>  <srcRange>R2C2:R73C13</srcRange> <pos>top</pos> <numbering>internal</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb>  <insFtn>yes</insFtn>  <insSrc>yes</insSrc>  <ftnText><GETTEXTFROMWORD></ftnText>  <shpSrc><GETTEXTFROMWORD></shpSrc> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-10T11:14:31</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
| (1) Sum of portfolio debt instruments, other investment and reserve assets (2,3) domestic banking groups and stand-alone banks. (4) domestic banking groups and stand-alone banks, , EU and non-EU foreign-controlled subsidiaries and EU and non-EU foreign-controlled branches. (\*) Indicates BPM5 and/or ESA95  ***Source:*** European Commission, ECB |
|  |

**2.** Progress with country-specific recommendations

**Progress with the implementation of the recommendations addressed to Latvia in 2016 to be seen in a longer term perspective since the introduction of the European Semester in 2011.**

**Latvia has advanced on a number of recommendations since 2012, but several issues remain open.** The excessive government deficit was corrected in 2012 and fiscal discipline has been broadly observed since then. The fiscal framework has been set up and implemented. Latvia has made progress in higher education and judiciary reform and on integration with the EU energy market, although full implementation is not yet achieved or will require an effort over several years. The long-standing recommendations on work-based learning and insolvency have been completed in terms of regulatory framework, but effective implementation is still missing. Activation measures for unemployed have recently improved in quality, but supply is still low as compared to other Member States. Finally, growth-friendly tax shifting away from low wages, increasing adequacy of social assistance, healthcare and public sector reforms have not delivered satisfactory results.

**Implementation of the recommendations has slowed down in the recent years.** Over 2012-2014, Latvia made ‘some’ progress with the overall implementation of the country-specific recommendations, due to reforms initiated under the financial assistance programme, post-programme surveillance and the euro adoption process. More recently, as the economic situation has normalised and external pressure has decreased, the urgency of policy measures has abated, leading to a slowdown in the reform process to ‘limited’ in recent years.

**Overall, Latvia has made limited progress (**[[7]](#footnote-7)**) in addressing the 2016 country-specific recommendations.** Some progress has been made in vocational education, in supporting social benefits recipients in finding and retaining work, in improving the insolvency regime, in supporting research and innovation and in tax collection. Progress has been limited in the tax shift, in improving the adequacy of social assistance benefits, in strengthening the conflict of interest regime and in healthcare. No progress was made in public sector reform. While small improvements or preparatory steps have been taken in these areas, there is no clarity or certainty on the measures addressing the related recommendation.

|  |
| --- |
|  |
| Table 2.1: **Summary table on 2016 CSR assessment** |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_><GETTEXTFROMWORD></nbr> <title><GETTEXTFROMWORD></title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>4992745e-e0dc-43fa-8000-cf41b8917c3f</id> <srcType>WORD</srcType> <srcPath>\\net1.cec.eu.int\ci\Public\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_GraphesTables\</srcPath> <srcName>2_CSR table.docx</srcName> <type>table</type> <pos>bottom_maintext</pos> <numbering>internal</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb>  <insFtn>yes</insFtn>  <insSrc>yes</insSrc>  <ftnText><GETTEXTFROMWORD></ftnText>  <shpSrc><GETTEXTFROMWORD></shpSrc> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-01T19:36:31</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
| \* This overall assessment of CSR1 does not include an assessment of compliance with the Stability and Growth Pact  ***Source:*** European Commission |
|  |

|  |
| --- |
|  |
|  |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_>2.1</nbr> <title>Contribution of the EU budget to structural change in Latvia</title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>fb611afe-5149-4991-82d0-de17a0070521</id> <srcType>WORD</srcType> <srcPath>O:\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_Boxes\</srcPath> <srcName>Box_EU funds.docx</srcName> <type>box</type> <pos>bottom_maintext</pos> <numbering>external</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-13T19:06:21</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
|  |
|  |

**3.** Reform priorities

3.1. Public finances and taxation

3.1.1. Budgetary plans

**The fiscal situation is benign, in the short run.** The government deficit target for 2017 is 1.1 % of GDP. The Commission winter forecast projects a deficit of 1%. The outlook has improved based on the better-than-expected outturn of a balanced fiscal position for 2016 (see Table 1.2). The 2017 budget contains revenue measures such as an increase in the microenterprise tax and a postponement of tax payment date for commercial vehicle taxes, as well as some improving tax collection and increasing indirect taxes. Expenditure increases are targeted at health, internal security and education.

**Government expenditure plans beyond the annual budget do not fully reflect policy priorities.** Insurance-based social expenditure is projected to continue increasing, as is defence — projected to reach the 2 % of GDP target in 2018 (Graph 3.1.1). However, the intended increase in health financing is not yet reflected in the expenditure plans after 2017 (Section 3.3.3). Other spending needs also appear underrepresented. Most government expenditure items are fixed in the plans for following three years. Decisions on spending priorities from available resources or by reallocation are decided at the time of the annual budget preparation. In several cases this means that some reform priorities never obtain financing, as in the example of the minimum income level reform (Section 3.3.4).

**An ageing population already has a negative impact on public finances.** The population above the pension age increased by some 0.4 % annually in 2013-2015, while the working age population fell by 1.6 %. This population trend is expected to continue, which implies higher social and health spending needs to be financed by a decreasing number of workers. As a result, the government’s share in GDP is bound to increase over time.

|  |
| --- |
| Graph 3.1.1: **Government expenditure growth plans** |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_><GETTEXTFROMWORD></nbr> <title><GETTEXTFROMWORD></title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>8137ac30-3b60-4a10-962a-bba338b28927</id> <srcType>EXCEL</srcType> <srcPath>O:\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_GraphesTables\</srcPath> <srcName>14_LV_Graphs.xlsx</srcName> <type>graph</type>  <srcSheet>3.1.1 Gov. expenditure</srcSheet>  <srcChartTitle>Chart 2</srcChartTitle> <pos>inline</pos> <numbering>internal</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb>  <insFtn>no</insFtn>  <insSrc>yes</insSrc>  <shpSrc><GETTEXTFROMWORD></shpSrc> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-10T19:18:37</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
| ***Source:*** The medium term budgetary plans for 2017-2019 |

**A comprehensive medium-term budgetary strategy would give predictability to the business environment.** While setting the budgetary targets is based on a well-defined framework described below, the approach to filling the targets with policy content is not equally transparent and predictable. Aligning expenditure plans with structural reform needs and demographic pressures set the stage for discussions on revenue plans. While there is scope to improve the efficiency of the current budgetary spending through expenditure reviews, it would be optimistic to fully rely on such savings. The tax strategy announced for April 2017 provides an opportunity to define a realistic medium-term budgetary plan encompassing both expenditure needs and revenue options to finance them.

3.1.2. Fiscal framework and expenditure review

**A well-defined fiscal framework provides the basis for fiscal policy.** The budgetary targets are set in accordance with the fiscal rules and monitored by the independent Fiscal Discipline Council, which also endorses the macroeconomic forecasts used for budgetary planning. The 2017 budget target for the first time includes the fiscal security reserve, as required by the Fiscal Discipline Law. ([[8]](#footnote-8))

**An expenditure review across line ministries was launched in 2016.** It aims to identify inefficiencies, assess and update performance budgeting information, and develop tools for determining cost-effectiveness. Moreover, the health and education sectors underwent a particularly thorough investigation. The review involved public and independent experts on fiscal and sector specific issues. The resulting reports provide a good insight into the budgets of the line ministries and issue recommendations, the implementation of which will be monitored by the government. The 2016 review identified expenditure savings of 0.2 % of GDP. The expenditure review is set to be part of the annual budget planning process and its methodology is planned to be refined in 2017.

3.1.3. Taxation

**The World Bank and OECD suggest a fundamental reform of labour taxation and a tax shift to capital and real estate, while improving compliance** (World Bank, 2016b; OECD, 2015). Effective tax rates on labour are high and the equity and progressivity of the tax system could be improved. Policy options for Latvia include a progressive personal income tax and/or social contributions, and a more uniform treatment of income derived from interest, dividends and capital gains and labour income. The current non-uniform treatment of capital is inefficient, generates inequalities and provokes arbitrage. For consumption taxes, the main issue for Latvia is the persistently low tax compliance, rather than tax rates. Recurrent property taxes have an additional revenue potential and are least distortive. Postponing the market-based valuation should be avoided. Tax collection can be improved through simplified compliance, better use of IT tools and investment in personnel. Improving tax collection has a large revenue potential.

**A growth-friendly tax shift would have positive employment and GDP growth effects.** The tax wedge on low-wage earners (at 67 % of the average wage) remains high at 41.9 % in 2015, one of the highest in EU (EU average: 37 %) (Graph 3.1.2). This weighs on economic activity and employment. At the same time, the aggregate burden of capital taxes in Latvia is low. Latvia has scope to reduce the taxation of low-income earners, which could be offset by increasing tax revenue from consumption, property, and capital taxes (European Commission, 2015c). Stylised simulations show that a revenue neutral and growth-friendly tax shift away from low-income earners would boost employment and GDP growth, while also improving income equality (Box 3.1.1). Moreover, as property tax evasion is more difficult than labour tax evasion, it could also benefit tax compliance.

**Measures implemented so far have had a limited effect on reducing the tax wedge on labour.** Between 2016 and 2020, the existing flat basic tax allowance is being increased for low-income earners and reduced for high-income earners. This makes the tax system somewhat more progressive (see Box 3.1.1), but the tax wedge on low-income earners will be reduced only marginally to 41.5% in 2020 — still a high rate. The scope of the solidarity tax ([[9]](#footnote-9)) introduced in 2016 is relatively small as it covers a limited number of tax payers.

|  |
| --- |
| Graph 3.1.2: **Tax wedge of single earners, various income levels, 2015** |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_><GETTEXTFROMWORD></nbr> <title><GETTEXTFROMWORD></title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>d42290bd-553b-4699-8e33-3c6c3ea8ef68</id> <srcType>EXCEL</srcType> <srcPath>O:\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_GraphesTables\</srcPath> <srcName>14_LV_Graphs.xlsx</srcName> <type>graph</type>  <srcSheet>3.1.2 Tax wedge</srcSheet>  <srcChartTitle>Chart 3</srcChartTitle> <pos>inline</pos> <numbering>internal</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb>  <insFtn>no</insFtn>  <insSrc>yes</insSrc>  <shpSrc><GETTEXTFROMWORD></shpSrc> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-10T19:18:37</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
| ***Source:*** European Commission, based on OECD Tax-benefit models. |

**Measures affecting small businesses were reversed at the last minute.** The introduction of minimum social contributions was cancelled, given their negative impact on part-time employment and small businesses. The plan to discontinue the micro-enterprise tax was also dropped. In order to compensate for the revenue foregone, the standard rate of the micro-enterprise tax has been increased from 9 % to 15 % yielding some 0.2 % of GDP, which is paid into social contributions.

**The micro-enterprise tax remains prone to abuse and provides low social guarantees for workers.** In 2016, 11 % of the workforce was employed under the micro-enterprise tax scheme. In 2015, most new employees under the scheme came from the regular tax regime — no new work places were created. Abuse of the scheme as a tax optimisation tool and the low social guarantees for workers contributed to the plan to close it. The tax rate increase in 2017 somewhat reduces the attractiveness of the scheme, but does not solve its compliance and social security problems. The authorities plan to replace the micro-enterprise tax with a better targeted support scheme for real small business.

**Property tax is bringing in more revenue.** Revenue from the recurrent property tax increased to 0.9 % of GDP in 2016 from 0.8 % of GDP in 2013. The tax is applied to cadastral values, which follow the market valuations. The alignment of property cadastral values with their market values and a pick-up in property prices have generated more tax revenue. An increase in property tax base on agricultural land is capped at 10 % annually. Moreover, inefficiencies in tax administration persist in terms of equal treatment of similar properties and use of tax rebates.

**Tax compliance remains a challenge for Latvia.** Latvia’s shadow economy is estimated at 21 % of GDP in 2015, down by over 2 percentage points from 2014, but still approximately 6 pps. more than in Estonia and Lithuania (Sauka & Putniņš, 2016). During 2013-2015, by far the highest level of shadow activity was linked to the construction sector (40 %), followed by retail (25%). The same estimates show that the underreporting of business income decreased in 2015 (20 % of actual profits were intentionally concealed from the authorities) compared to 2014 (22 %), but it was still considerably higher than in Estonia (7.5 %) and Lithuania (10.5 %). The estimated underreporting of employees in Latvia remained unchanged at around 10 % of the actual number of employees, which is still the highest of all three Baltic countries. The estimated share of envelope wages out of total wages has declined steadily in Latvia over 2010-2015 (estimated at 18 % of actual salaries in 2015) (Sauka & Putniņš, 2016).

**In 2016, a number of measures to improve tax compliance entered into force.** In particular, penalties for interfering with the programming of cash registers were increased and credit institutions and providers of payment services were obliged to report suspicious transactions. In addition, the State Revenue Service was tasked with prohibiting the changing of board members, the reorganisation or the liquidation of companies suspected of tax evasion. To step up the fight against envelope wages, the Parliament adopted legislative changes in March 2016 envisaging criminal liability for employers paying envelope wages on a large scale.

**The VAT gap in Latvia continues its downward trend, but still largely exceeds the EU average.** The gap fell from 26 % of the VAT total tax liability in 2013 to 23 % in 2014 ([[10]](#footnote-10)). The fall was also accompanied by the introduction of new measures against tax fraud in 2014, such as the creation of a new register of ‘high risk’ entities and the obligation for the tax authorities to provide information on such individuals to the commercial register. However, the VAT gap is still higher than the average VAT gap of 14 % in 2014 for the EU as a whole (Centre for Social and Economic Research, 2016).

**Environmental tax rates have been increased and are geared towards behavioural change.** Environmental tax revenue stood at 2.7 % of GDP in 2014 close to the EU average. The 2017 budget changed the vehicle taxation system by replacing the vehicle registration tax with an increase in the annual vehicle taxation based on CO2 emissions, in a budgetary neutral way. This should provide an incentive to reduce CO2 emissions per km, which are among the highest in the EU. The natural resource tax rate is increased for a number of tax objects, in order to encourage the effective use of resources (see Section 3.5.1 on municipal waste).

3.1.4. Long-term fiscal sustainability

**Latvia scores favourably on medium and long-term fiscal sustainability. However, the low future pension adequacy is cause for concern.** Despite increasing dependency ratios, based on current policies, projected public pension expenditure as a percentage of GDP is the lowest in the EU Ageing Report (European Commission, 2015d). Latvia’s projected future public pension expenditure is low mainly due to its high reliance on funded pensions, and the low projected future pension adequacy (European Commission; the Social Protection Committee, 2015) (see Section 5.3 on current pension adequacy). This implies that a high proportion of pensioners will be receiving very low pensions, which may be politically and socially unsustainable. Therefore, the projections of the 2015 Ageing Report are subject to risk of policy changes to address inadequate income in old age.

**Demand for healthcare is likely to expand in the long run, putting additional pressure on public expenditure.** The baseline projections of the 2015 Ageing Report are based on the low starting position in terms of health expenditure in Latvia. Under the risk scenario, the age-related expenditure is projected to increase by 1.8 % of GDP between 2013 and 2060 — a notably different position relative to the baseline scenario, although still below the EU average. Non-demographic factors are estimated to be a key driving force of health expenditures. Demand for healthcare is likely to increase with higher economic wealth, as growing living standards change people’s attitudes towards their own health. Therefore, an upward convergence in healthcare coverage and costs to the EU average (as shown by the Cost convergence scenario of the Ageing report) would put pressure on public expenditure. Risks to the sustainability of public finances can be limited by ensuring cost-effectiveness of any healthcare expenditure increase.

|  |
| --- |
|  |
|  |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_>3.1.1</nbr> <title>Fiscal and distributional impacts of tax reforms</title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>e0d04d9e-7b7e-4375-8cea-93a97ecce810</id> <srcType>WORD</srcType> <srcPath>\\net1.cec.eu.int\ci\Public\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_Boxes\</srcPath> <srcName>Tax simul Box.docx</srcName> <type>box</type> <pos>top</pos> <numbering>external</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb> <multi>yes</multi>  <partThis>1</partThis>  <partTot>2</partTot> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-01T18:32:47</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
|  |
| (Continued on the next page) |

|  |
| --- |
| Box (continued) |
|  |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_>3.1.1</nbr> <title>Fiscal and distributional impacts of tax reforms</title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>e0d04d9e-7b7e-4375-8cea-93a97ecce810</id> <srcType>WORD</srcType> <srcPath>\\net1.cec.eu.int\ci\Public\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_Boxes\</srcPath> <srcName>Tax simul Box.docx</srcName> <type>box</type> <pos>top</pos> <numbering>external</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb> <multi>yes</multi>  <partThis>2</partThis>  <partTot>2</partTot> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-01T18:32:47</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
|  |
|  |

3.2. Financial sector

Latvia’s banking sector is dominated by Nordic banks serving local clients. However, specialised banks serving non-residents are an important part of the sector. After a protracted post-crisis period of deleveraging, credit supply is growing again (see Section 1). Two main developments in the sector are related to money laundering operations uncovered in some non-resident banks and the diversification of sources of financing.

3.2.1. Anti-money laundering supervision

**Latvia is a regional financial centre for non-EU businesses and high net worth individuals from neighbouring countries.** Non-resident deposits account for 42 % of total deposits and 30 % of assets in Latvia’s banking sector and are concentrated in specific banks. Demand deposits account for around 88 % of total non-resident deposits and are invested in liquid financial assets. The non-resident banks ([[11]](#footnote-11)) generate their income mostly from net interest income on loans to non-residents and on their securities portfolios. Their exposure to the real economy is relatively small. Non-resident banks account for 12 % of total loans to residents and 9 % of their deposits.

**The very nature of the non-resident banking business entails specific risks, notably linked to the origin of the funds.** Therefore, the sector has higher minimum capital and liquidity requirements than banks serving the domestic economy, and is subject to closer and more frequent supervisory action by the regulator. The presence of the non-resident banks has certain consequences for the whole Latvian financial sector, with some spill-overs to the other Baltic markets. All banks are subject to the reputational risks created by non-resident banks ([[12]](#footnote-12)). Also, all banks incur costs of compliance with the new anti-money laundering regulations and other supervisory initiatives by the Financial and Capital Market Commission (FCMC), while capital and regulatory standards have tightened in many parts of the world.

**Supervisory action revealed the involvement of Latvian non-resident banks in several fraud cases over the last year.** Privatbank, ABLV bank, Latvijas Pasta banka and Trasta komercbanka were linked with the illegal withdrawal of funds from three Moldovan banks and money laundering. Following enforcement actions, the three former institutions were sanctioned with multi-million euro fines and the latter lost its licence in March 2016. Other fined banks ([[13]](#footnote-13)) include Baltic International Bank, which participated in illegal withdrawals of funds from the liquidated DeltaBank in Ukraine, and Swedbank for weakness of AML internal control system used for providing financial services to non-resident customers. Two more administrative investigations were ongoing at the time of reporting.

**A new Compliance Control Department has been created within the FCMC.** The FCMC’s strategy to deal with non-resident banks is based on three principles: compliance, transparency and concentration. Risk-based approach is used as basic principle for AML supervision on the whole banking sector. According to the supervisor, the banks should bear full responsibility for their business conduct and incur the costs of compliance and non-compliance. Since mid-2015, the FCMC has launched thorough checks of non-resident customers and stepped up on- and off-site inspections. All non-resident banks underwent special auditing by international audit companies, whose conclusions had to be followed up on. A national risk evaluation according to the World Bank methodology and a Moneyval assessment are scheduled for 2017. The financial intelligence unit is preparing a report summarising the conclusions of those assessments.

3.2.2. Access to finance

**Bank lending still plays a dominant role in funding of non-financial corporations** (Graph 3.2.1). The Latvian capital market has a substantial development potential and may complement bank loans as the source of funding for companies. The equity market remains shallow measured by local capitalisation (5.2 % of GDP), although the stock exchange is fully integrated into the Nordic OMX-Nasdaq group. The role of corporate bond issuance is still relatively small. The debt securities market in Latvia consists almost exclusively of government paper. While Latvia ranks fourth in the European Innovation Scoreboard for venture capital, such investments remain small. The annual gross operating surplus of Latvian companies is higher than the EU average, suggesting that companies have the potential to finance investment from retained earnings. A draft financial sector development plan has been announced to support lending and capital market development, as well as to ensure the competitiveness of Latvia’s financial sector.

**Latvian stock market capitalization continues to develop gradually.** At the end of 2015, Latvian registered public offering of securities in the total capitalization amounted to 3.2 billion euro, compared to 1.9 billion euro at the end of 2012 ([[14]](#footnote-14)). The largest share or 35.1% of the total market capitalization was still made up of public debt securities, followed by equities with a 33.8% share and corporate debt securities reaching 30.3%.

**Corporate debt securities market is the fastest growing segment.** The number of corporate debt emissions in 2015 increased almost threefold from 15 to 42 offerings, while the public offering of equities in this period decreased from 32 to 27. This market segment activation has been largely promoted by a favourable tax treatment.

|  |
| --- |
| Graph 3.2.1: **Funding of non-financial corporations** |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_><GETTEXTFROMWORD></nbr> <title><GETTEXTFROMWORD></title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>1dce085b-d8cd-42db-b013-fb81295bf25c</id> <srcType>EXCEL</srcType> <srcPath>\\net1.cec.eu.int\ci\Public\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_GraphesTables\</srcPath> <srcName>14_LV_Graphs.xlsx</srcName> <type>graph</type>  <srcSheet>3.2.1 Non-fin. corporations</srcSheet>  <srcChartTitle>Chart 4</srcChartTitle> <pos>inline</pos> <numbering>internal</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb>  <insFtn>yes</insFtn>  <insSrc>yes</insSrc>  <ftnText><GETTEXTFROMWORD></ftnText>  <shpSrc><GETTEXTFROMWORD></shpSrc> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-10T19:18:37</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
| (1) Data on venture capital not available  ***Source:*** European Central Bank, AMECO |

|  |
| --- |
|  |

**Public support for access to finance is being actively promoted, but it is still at an early stage.** Public financial funds primarily offer SMEs guarantees and loans for growth, largely supported by European Structural and Investment Funds. The government supported the creation of the Baltic Innovation Fund, managed by the European Investment Fund, to provide growth capital for SMEs and promote the development of Latvia’s venture capital market. The rollout of the new support schemes started at the end of 2016 for financial products directly managed by the government agency Altum (Box 3.2.1). It is expected in 2017 for financial products to be procured to third parties.

|  |
| --- |
|  |
|  |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_>3.2.1</nbr> <title>Selected highlight: Altum – single development financing institution</title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>3241dd2e-3e35-4273-b17f-b7215d97b2cc</id> <srcType>WORD</srcType> <srcPath>O:\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_Boxes\</srcPath> <srcName>Good practice box.docx</srcName> <type>box</type> <pos>top</pos> <numbering>external</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-13T19:24:34</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
|  |
|  |

3.3. Labour market, education and social policies

3.3.1. Labour market

**The decreasing working age population is a challenge for labour supply and for the social security and health systems.** In the short run, the negative impact on labour supply is projected to be compensated by an increasing employment rate, which reached 73.1 % in Q3-2016 (above the national EU 2020 target of 73 %, see Annex A). However, in the medium and long run unused labour potential will be exhausted, leading to a contraction of the workforce, unless there is a change in the migration pattern. Since young people are overrepresented among emigrants, future dependency rates are projected to increase significantly.

**Labour shortages exist both for low-paid jobs in some sectors and for jobs where specific skills are needed.** Unfilled vacancies registered by the State Employment Agency tend to represent low-paid jobs with relatively poor working conditions. Low wages for public and health sector employees is a reason for unfilled vacancies. At the same time, there is a shortage of high-skilled professionals — ICT specialists, engineers, top managers and business and administration professionals (CEDEFOP, 2016). For advanced digital skills Latvia ranks only 25th in the EU ([[15]](#footnote-15)) (though the gap for basic digital skills is somewhat narrower — ranking Latvia 16th in the EU) (European Commission, 2016b). Future skills shortages are expected in the engineering and healthcare sectors as these sectors employ an older workforce and these skills are expected to be in high demand also in the future.

**The unemployment rate is gradually declining, but regional disparities persist**. The registered unemployment rate is lower in centres of economic activity like Riga city (around 5 %), but high in rural regions (around 18 % in Latgale region). Around 42 % (Q3-2016) of the unemployed are long-term unemployed. Almost half of the long-term unemployed (44 %) are without a job for more than four years, making a return to the labour market more difficult. Around 54 % of the registered long-term unemployed are over the age of 50. Persons with disabilities account for around 11 % of the unemployed and half of them are long-term unemployed.

|  |
| --- |
| Graph 3.3.1: **Coverage of activation-support, 2014** |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_><GETTEXTFROMWORD></nbr> <title><GETTEXTFROMWORD></title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>b059f756-fd21-422f-a399-7d01a0d52eeb</id> <srcType>EXCEL</srcType> <srcPath>O:\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_GraphesTables\</srcPath> <srcName>14_LV_Graphs.xlsx</srcName> <type>graph</type>  <srcSheet>3.3.1 Activation-support</srcSheet>  <srcChartTitle>Chart 2</srcChartTitle> <pos>inline</pos> <numbering>internal</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb>  <insFtn>yes</insFtn>  <insSrc>yes</insSrc>  <ftnText><GETTEXTFROMWORD></ftnText>  <shpSrc><GETTEXTFROMWORD></shpSrc> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-10T19:18:37</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
| Note: Number of participants per 100 persons wanting to work (on average at any given moment)  ***Source:*** European Commission (Eurostat), LMP database. |

**Activation of the unemployed remains low.** The involvement of the unemployed in active labour market policies (ALMPs) is lower than in most other EU countries (Graph 3.3.1). Financing of ALMPs largely relies on EU funds, which temporarily dropped in 2015 due to the transition between the two programming periods, but has increased in 2016 and 2017. About half of the ALMP measures consists of training (Graph 3.3.2), which have been shown to be effective in improving the labour market prospects of the unemployed, based on past evaluations. ‘Employment incentives’ and ‘supported employment and rehabilitation’ are targeted towards disadvantaged unemployed people. The former largely consists of wage subsidies, which are relatively expensive per participant and have not been rigorously evaluated yet. The share of the public works programme has slowly decreased, but still remains the most popular measure for the long-term unemployed. Public works are generally considered to be among the least effective activation instruments. In spite of the observed regional disparities in unemployment rates, the take-up of regional mobility support remains below expectations, largely due to the fact that mobility to Riga is only partially eligible for support.

|  |
| --- |
| Graph 3.3.2: **Expenditure on and participation in activation measures, 2016** |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_><GETTEXTFROMWORD></nbr> <title><GETTEXTFROMWORD></title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>66868aab-4452-4e05-9c4f-b1f86aa2b255</id> <srcType>EXCEL</srcType> <srcPath>O:\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_GraphesTables\</srcPath> <srcName>14_LV_Graphs.xlsx</srcName> <type>graph</type>  <srcSheet>3.3.2 Expenditure-participation</srcSheet>  <srcChartTitle>Chart 3</srcChartTitle> <pos>inline</pos> <numbering>internal</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb>  <insFtn>no</insFtn>  <insSrc>yes</insSrc>  <shpSrc><GETTEXTFROMWORD></shpSrc> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-10T19:18:37</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
| ***Source:*** National data based on the Eurostat methodology |

**Activation support for the disadvantaged unemployed is set to expand.** Support measures for the long-term unemployed, persons with disabilities and other disadvantaged unemployed people will substantially increase and their share of financing in the total ALMP envelope is set to increase from 14% in 2015 to 32% in 2017. The measures will include specialised consultations, health and professional suitability assessment, mentoring, motivational programmes, and addiction treatment. Persons with disabilities will also benefit from social entrepreneurship measures to be launched in the beginning of 2017.

**Supporting longer working lives is crucial given Latvia’s demographic challenges and high projected dependency ratios.** Employment rates of older workers (55-64) are above the EU average, but unemployment rates are also high in this age group (9.4 % in Q2-2016) compared to other EU countries (EU average 6.5 % in Q2-2016). A relatively high percentage of pensioners wish to stay employed (38 % in Latvia; EU average 28 %). High activity rates among older workers may be partially motivated by relatively low pensions. The main obstacles for older individuals to find a job are poor health (both physical and mental), outdated skills, low education and lack of Latvian language proficiency, and care responsibilities (World Bank, 2015). The government has taken measures to support the skills development of older workers, prioritising those over 45 in the lifelong learning measures. Additional new measures targeting those over 50 have been prepared, including public campaigns to promote active ageing, assessment of skills and health status of older workers followed by individualised support (if necessary) and support to employers in adjusting the workplaces to the ageing workforce. However, most of these measures are not yet implemented on the ground.

|  |
| --- |
| Graph 3.3.3: **Labour market outcomes by skills level and by gender** |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_><GETTEXTFROMWORD></nbr> <title><GETTEXTFROMWORD></title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>1ba9f121-d2d9-4127-a0cf-b3eae33ec6a7</id> <srcType>EXCEL</srcType> <srcPath>O:\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_GraphesTables\</srcPath> <srcName>14_LV_Graphs.xlsx</srcName> <type>graph</type>  <srcSheet>3.3.3 Labour market outcomes</srcSheet>  <srcChartTitle>Chart 1</srcChartTitle> <pos>inline</pos> <numbering>internal</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb>  <insFtn>yes</insFtn>  <insSrc>yes</insSrc>  <ftnText><GETTEXTFROMWORD></ftnText>  <shpSrc><GETTEXTFROMWORD></shpSrc> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-10T19:18:37</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
| (1) Wages are measured as gross monthly fulltime equivalent wages, based on self-reported data. They mostly refer to 2014 incomes (latest available data). Employment rates refer to 2015 (latest available annual data).  ***Source:*** Eurostat, DG EMPL calculations based on EU SILC 2015 |

**The variation in labour market outcomes by education level is somewhat wider in Latvia than in many other EU countries.** The labour market for highly skilled workers is rather tight, and the unemployment rate for workers with tertiary education is only 3.8 % (EU average 4.9 %, Q3-2016). However, unemployment among the low-skilled (20.3 % in Latvia v 16.3 % in the EU) is more prevalent also in the EU comparison. This suggests the importance of up-skilling to relieve the labour market tensions at the higher skilled segment of the labour market and improve the labour market prospects of the lower-skilled workers. Having a higher qualification also has a substantial impact on wages (Graph 3.3.3).

3.3.2. Education

**The demographic decline exposes overcapacity and quality-disparities in the education system.** Student-to-teacher ratios and average class sizes are among the lowest in the OECD in both primary and secondary education (OECD, 2016c) ([[16]](#footnote-16)). This is due to the number of small schools in rural areas. The number of schools and higher education institutions and staffing levels remain high relative to the dwindling number of students (OECD, 2016d). Maintaining excessive education capacity is costly. Moreover, learning outcomes in rural schools significantly lag behind those of urban schools (OECD, 2016b; European Commission, 2016e). This has a link to low remuneration of teachers based on the number of students.

**Conditions on the minimum number of students are set to reduce the number of schools and teachers.** Minimum numbers of students per class are set to gradually increase until 2018. These are criteria for the financing of schools, including teacher salaries. A number of small schools, in which students of different ages are taught together in one classroom, are expected to be merged. The minimum student number criteria are less stringent for younger grades allowing schools to remain close to home. The reform aims at increasing the quality and efficiency of general education.

**To improve the quality of education, a new teacher remuneration model was introduced in September 2016.** Under the previous system, municipalities received government funding for teacher salaries on the basis of the number of students enrolled at the beginning of the school year. Municipalities and school principals had substantial discretion as to how they handled the funds. As a result, teachers’ salaries varied considerably from one municipality to another for the same amount of work (European Commission, 2015f; OECD, 2014). The new model is based on a clearer definition of teachers’ base salaries. The model provides for a 30-hour working week, including contact hours and preparatory work (Government of Latvia, 2016). This makes teacher remuneration fairer and more transparent. However, the model implicitly allows for teachers to work more than 40 hours per week, provided that the additional hours are not in the same school. This could encourage teachers to work extra hours to increase their salary, without paying sufficient attention to the quality of teaching (European Commission, 2016e).

**Students' proficiency in mathematics and science has deteriorated, but scientific subjects are receiving more attention.** The proportion of low achievers among 15-year-olds’ in the 2015 OECD Programme for International Student Assessment (PISA) in mathematics (21 %) and science (17 %) worsened compared to the previous 2012 round, although it continues to be better than the EU average (OECD, 2016b; European Commission, 2016f). As a policy effort, diagnostic tests in science, technology, engineering and mathematics (STEM) subjects have recently been introduced in the last years of basic education and in upper secondary education. However, it is still too early to assess whether these tests are able to improve STEM proficiency. Promoting STEM subjects also requires modern approaches to teaching and learning. The new competence-based framework curriculum, aiming at modernising teaching methods in general education, is being piloted in 80 schools in 2016-2017 (rather than 2015-2016, as originally planned). Its success depends largely on teachers’ ability and motivation to implement it.

**Latvia has a high proportion of the population with secondary education but no professional qualification**. Around one third of secondary school ([[17]](#footnote-17)) graduates do not continue their studies in either vocational education and training (VET) or higher education. Yet, the labour market prospects for people holding VET qualification are better than for those holding general secondary education, and this applies both to recent graduates and to the population as a whole.

**The attractiveness of VET has improved, but there has been little progress on curricula reform in 2016.** Modernisation of buildings and equipment has been a priority. Currently 7 VET schools (out of 41) are fully modernised and by 2023 27 schools will be fully modernised ([[18]](#footnote-18)). In 2016, secondary legislation to create sectoral expert councils and procedures for updating curricula was passed implementing the amendments to the Vocational Education Law adopted in 2015. The sectoral expert councils comprise representatives from employers, trade unions and government and have wide ranging powers including involvement in VET curricula, school networks and work-based learning. The curricula reform started in 2010 and is expected to be finalised in 2021. In 2016, limited progress was made on the development of occupational standards, qualification exams or modular VET programmes as implementation of projects relying on EU funding had not yet started. The social partners, especially employers, have been involved in many aspects of the VET reforms.

**The regulatory framework for work-based learning is adopted, but it remains to be seen how it works in practice.** In 2016, secondary legislation was adopted stipulating the requirements for implementing work-based learning. The VET school and the employer should develop individual learning plans and at least 25 % of the programme should take place in the company. If they cannot justify of sufficient pedagogical competence, in-company trainers are required to complete at least 72 hours of specific training. The company can choose between an employment contract with the student that pays at least the minimum wage or a tax-free stipend determined by the employer. Support for work-based learning and practical training using EU funds is available, the project is expected to start in February 2017.

**Latvia is implementing higher education reforms.** It is introducing a new model for higher education financing, with elements that reward quality. An independent national accreditation agency was also set up in 2015-2016 (European Commission, 2016a). In 2016, a World Bank study was commissioned to assess the governance of higher education institutions with a view to enhancing internal governance, funding mechanisms, academic recruitments and remunerations schemes, to be completed in April 2018.

**Participation in lifelong learning is low.** In Latvia**,** only 5.7 % of adults participate in education or training (every 4 weeks), which is below the EU average of 10.7 %. Latvia has prepared an EU-funded lifelong learning programme for employed adults with a special focus on workers in high social risk groups, such as those over 45 or low-skilled. The programme is expected to start at the beginning of 2017.

3.3.3. Healthcare

**Health indicators remain poor and there is ample room for improvement.** Life expectancy and the number of healthy life years are among the lowest in the EU (OECD, 2016a). While poor health outcomes result from a complex set of factors, including lifestyle choices; the accessibility, quality and cost-effectiveness of healthcare services play a prominent role. A high proportion of Latvians report unmet healthcare needs, notably due to cost factors (Graph 3.3.4) ([[19]](#footnote-19)). Low efficiency of the current health spending further aggravates the situation of the limited resources (Medeiros & Schwierz, 2015).

|  |
| --- |
| Graph 3.3.4: **Self-reported unmet needs for medical examination, 2014** |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_><GETTEXTFROMWORD></nbr> <title><GETTEXTFROMWORD></title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>82cbe665-03ba-4bc5-b88d-fbab674b5f64</id> <srcType>EXCEL</srcType> <srcPath>\\net1.cec.eu.int\ci\Public\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_GraphesTables\</srcPath> <srcName>14_LV_Graphs.xlsx</srcName> <type>graph</type>  <srcSheet>3.3.X unmet health needs</srcSheet>  <srcChartTitle>Chart 2</srcChartTitle> <pos>inline</pos> <numbering>internal</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb>  <insFtn>no</insFtn>  <insSrc>yes</insSrc>  <shpSrc><GETTEXTFROMWORD></shpSrc> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-10T19:18:37</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
| ***Source:*** Eurostat |

**Access to healthcare is severely limited by large out-of-pocket payments and inefficient allocation of services.** Public spending on health is remarkably low (3.7 % of GDP against the EU average of 7.2 % in 2014, Graph 3.3.5) and is controlled by a quota system, which is not sufficiently linked with quality of healthcare services and based on outdated costings. This system implies an uneven distribution of state-funded healthcare services, because as soon as the number of services reaches the defined limit, patients must pay for the service out-of-pocket ([[20]](#footnote-20)) or wait for the following year. Thus long waiting times and high level of out-of-pocket payments, which account for 38.5 % of total health expenditure (OECD, 2016a), are among the highest in the EU.

|  |
| --- |
| Graph 3.3.5: **Health expenditure in 2014** |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_><GETTEXTFROMWORD></nbr> <title><GETTEXTFROMWORD></title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>c78cd795-cf97-4240-b831-cd1699a4af97</id> <srcType>EXCEL</srcType> <srcPath>O:\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_GraphesTables\</srcPath> <srcName>14_LV_Graphs.xlsx</srcName> <type>graph</type>  <srcSheet>3.3.4 Health expenditure</srcSheet>  <srcChartTitle>Chart 3</srcChartTitle> <pos>inline</pos> <numbering>internal</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb>  <insFtn>no</insFtn>  <insSrc>yes</insSrc>  <shpSrc><GETTEXTFROMWORD></shpSrc> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-10T19:18:37</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
| ***Source:*** World Health Organisation |

**Access constraints and non-transparent public financing of health services create corruption risks.** Patients are likely to make informal payments ([[21]](#footnote-21)), to jump waiting lists or receive preferential treatment. The number of patients who report having used unofficial payments, gifts or acquaintances is above the EU average (TNS Opinion & Social; European Commission, 2014). Moreover, allocation of public financing among service providers is non-transparent and poorly linked to quality and effectiveness of healthcare services (Ministry of Finance, 2016). This creates corruption risks and inefficiencies.

**The ageing health workforce faces an unbalanced skills mix and earns low wages.** Low pay is one of the key reasons for shortages of some health professionals in Latvia. In particular, the number of nurses is very low (4.8 per 1 000 population, which is the third lowest in the EU). While the number of physicians is around the EU average, two thirds of general practitioners are aged 50 and over and are expected to retire in the coming years (World Bank, 2016a). Workforce plans, including for remuneration, are part of the broader strategy for the health sector expected in April 2017.

**Poor health outcomes raise questions about the effectiveness of the health system.** The amenable mortality rate in Latvia is the highest in the EU and preventable mortality ([[22]](#footnote-22)) is the second highest in the EU. These data indicate a need to improve the effectiveness and quality of care, in particular for cardiovascular disease, which accounts for 57 % of all deaths. This underlines the importance of more focus on prevention and health promotion so as to tackle the high prevalence of risk factors. Within the Public Health Strategy for 2014-2020, substantial financial resources (from the European Social Fund and the state budget) are envisaged for health promotion and prevention activities, including health network development guidelines in the priority disease areas. However, actual financing increases for the sector lag behind the plans.

**There has been some progress in increasing the efficiency of the healthcare system, but further steps are needed.** A number of hospitals have been closed in recent years and simultaneous efforts have been made to move care out of hospitals to community settings. The World Bank (2016a) suggests a further rationalisation of the hospital sector. The implementation plan for financing system based on diagnosis-related groups (DGRs) was approved in 2015 for three years and six hospitals have already been providing information to the Ministry of Health. Moreover, further improving access to out-patient and primary care deserves a systemic approach.

**The reform of the health care system has been progressing, but parts are still at the programming stage.** The government has agreed to continue to pursue universal healthcare coverage and to increase healthcare spending to 12% of the general government expenditure, but no budgetary plans are set out yet. Quality of financial management will be increased by moving to strategic purchasing of services and relying more on DRG-based payment mechanisms. The detailed elements of the reform on infrastructure (including primary care), human resources development (including wages), strategic purchasing and quality monitoring system will be included in the national Policy Planning Document, which is supposed to be presented by April 2017.

**The structural reform clause for healthcare is applied from 2017.** Latvia has an allowance from its structural fiscal target for the structural reform in the healthcare sector of 0.5% of GDP in 2017-2019. In 2017, Latvia can use 0.1% of GDP of this allowance. The first measures of the package for 2017 include early diagnostics and treatment of oncology patients, improving treatment success and cost-effectiveness. These measures appear to have a positive effect on public financing in the medium-run, though the effect could be more clearly presented by the authorities. The remaining measures for 2017 are expected to be announced in February 2017.

**The introduction of e-health is slow and poorly communicated.** The mandatory use of e-prescriptions and e-sick leave certificates has been postponed to September 2017. The pilot phase was shorter than planned in 2016 and the medical professionals were not ready to subscribe to the product. According to the national authorities all services have been developed and work is ongoing to increase take-up ([[23]](#footnote-23)). A centralised e-health system is one of the preconditions for ensuring quality and cost efficiency of the healthcare services. So far, quality and financial management systems are underutilised.

3.3.4. Social policies

**Although the poverty or social exclusion rate declined over recent years, relative poverty remains among the highest in the EU**. The high poverty level is influenced by low spending on social protection and the low impact of social transfers on poverty reduction (see Section 1 on recent trends and Graph 1.4).

**The social assistance system is weak and does not provide effective protection against poverty.** The main social assistance benefit — guaranteed minimum income (GMI) — tops up income to reach EUR 50 per month per person and is usually supplemented by a housing benefit ([[24]](#footnote-24)), but the level of the benefits vary considerably from municipality to municipality. Less than a third of people in need (defined as having monthly incomes below EUR 129) receive GMI or housing benefits ([[25]](#footnote-25)). The GMI level has not been changed since 2009, and it was agreed to keep the level unchanged in 2017. Latvia spends little on social assistance as a percentage of GDP in comparison to other countries ([[26]](#footnote-26)). Different studies have assessed Latvia’s minimum income scheme as inadequate (European Commission, 2015a; Bradshaw & Marchal, 2015; World Bank, 2013).

**The plans adopted in 2014 to reform social assistance will not be implemented as planned.** In 2014, the government adopted a concept paper on the minimum income level to be set at 40 % of equalised household median income. Various benefits (state social security benefits, unemployment benefits, minimum pensions, social assistance benefits) would be linked to this level. Implementation was supposed to start from 2017, however, these plans have been abandoned while a replacement plan is in preparation, future orientation is uncertain ([[27]](#footnote-27)). No budgetary allocation has been made to give any guarantee of implementation.

**The absence of minimum income level reform negatively affects the poorest households.** Assuming the minimum income level of EUR 155 in 2016, a EUROMOD simulation demonstrates a 21 % increase in disposable income for the poorest 10% of the population. This is estimated to cost 0.3 % of GDP, mostly for means-tested benefits and less for pensions. However, an increase in GMI to the minimum income level under the current income test system would create labour market disincentives. A simulation assuming GMI at 50 % of the minimum income level (EUR 78) combined with the benefit withdrawal by 50 % for any additional income caters for the labour incentives. However, disposable income gains for the poorest 10 % are lower at 7 % with fiscal costs of 0.1 % of GDP.

**Social assistance for families has slightly improved.** In January 2017, the Parliament adopted legislative amendments stipulating that the family state benefits ([[28]](#footnote-28)) are excluded from the income test, increasing the amount and coverage of GMI benefit for families with children. Additionally, the collection and transparency of data about social assistance benefits has improved.

**Inactivity traps affect only a small proportion of benefit recipients, but could increase with a rise in benefits.** Currently, the GMI is reduced by one euro for every euro of additional income. This design of the benefit withdrawal contributes to an inactivity trap (World Bank 2016b), which can be limited by a more gradual withdrawal in view of a possible increase in generosity of social assistance. To smoothen the transition from social assistance benefits to work, from 2017 wage income up to the minimum wage is excluded from the means tests for the first three months of employment. While this would create an incentive to seek work, its effect is limited in time.

**The elderly represent the age group that is most exposed to poverty.** The at-risk-of poverty or social exclusion rate for the elderly stands at 42 % (among the highest in the EU and 11 percentage points (pps.) above the rate for the general population). The incomes of the elderly have increased at a slower pace than for the general population. Moreover, indicators measuring current pension adequacy ([[29]](#footnote-29)) demonstrate that pensions in Latvia replace a lower proportion of income than in most other EU countries. The minimum pension as a percentage of median income is the lowest in the EU (European Commission; the Social Protection Committee, 2015). While the gender pension gap is relatively low, the gender gap in old-age poverty is considerable — more than 15 pps. ([[30]](#footnote-30)). This is mainly due to a high gender gap in life expectancy and the absence of survivors’ pensions for spouses.

**Latvia has taken some steps to address pension adequacy concerns.** The parliament adopted legislative amendments, entering into force on 1 January 2016, to the Law on State Pensions stipulating that pensions will be indexed at 50 % of the growth of the national wage bill as opposed to 25 % previously. The amendments also envisage that the accrual of pension capital will be spread over the economic cycle, with retroactive effect, resulting in an upward revision of the pensions granted during the crisis (European Commission, 2016a). Pensions granted in 2010 have been revised upwards and pensions granted in 2011 will be subject to an upward revision in 2017 (see Section 3.1.4 on pension adequacy and long-term sustainability). Pensions granted from 2012–2015 will be revised in 2018.

**Child poverty rates are above the EU average, but have been on a strongly downward trend.** In 2017, additional support for foster families will be provided. The survivors’ benefit for children will be increased, and the state family benefit for the fourth and subsequent children will be raised from EUR 34 to EUR 50 per month. On the negative side, a relatively high number of children were living in child care institutions (Opening Doors for Europe’s Children, 2016).

**The coverage of children under the age of four in childcare facilities is lower than the EU average.** In 2014, only 22 % of all 0-3 year old children were enrolled in formal childcare, lower than the Barcelona targets of 33 % and below the EU average of 28 %. In May 2016, the central government stopped financing childcare vouchers for children without a place in public kindergartens, transferring the responsibility to ensure equal access to pre-school education back to the municipalities. Demand for childcare facilities exceeds supply in some locations and the provision of childcare vouchers is expected to continue. However, no data are available yet to assess the latest developments. Policies supporting gender equality are particularly relevant in the context of the increasing gender pay gap in Latvia.

**The social protection of persons with disabilities is weak.** While the employment and activity rates for persons with disabilities in Latvia are better than the EU average, the poverty rates are among the worst in Europe. 43 % of persons with disabilities are exposed to poverty or social exclusion, and the difference in poverty rates between people with and without disabilities is the second highest in the EU. The at-risk-of poverty or social exclusion rates for people with severe disability ([[31]](#footnote-31)) are even higher — 51 %. Latvia spends only 1.2 % of GDP on disability related benefits (EU average 2 %) and the mean gross disability benefits as a percentage of the financial poverty threshold is 60 %, which is among the lowest in the EU (ANED, 2016). The number of people with disabilities has been increasing to a large extent due to the ageing population.

**Poor people in particular struggle to get access to adequate housing.** A high percentage of poor households live in overcrowded, poor quality housing (27.3 % v an EU average of 12.4 % in 2015) with children living in poverty being especially exposed (45.6 % v 18.0 % in the EU). Overcrowding rates are high, both for the poor and for the population in general (respectively, 49.4 % v 29.7 % EU and 39.1 % v 14.1 % EU average in 2015). Social housing only accounts for 0.4 % of the total housing stock.

3.4. Investment

3.4.1. Investment situation

**Private investment has not yet returned to its pre-crisis level.** Non-financial corporations remain the main investors in Latvia, but their investments accounted for 15 % of GDP in 2015 against 24 % in 2000 (Graph 3.4.1). On the other hand, public investment has increased from 2 % of GDP in 2000 to 5 % in 2015. By assets, the main investments are in buildings (other than housing) and machinery and equipment which each account for around 40 % of investment.

|  |
| --- |
| Graph 3.4.1: **Investment by institutional sector as a share of GDP** |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_><GETTEXTFROMWORD></nbr> <title><GETTEXTFROMWORD></title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>dc90ed82-abd8-403f-bb34-65672390ac35</id> <srcType>EXCEL</srcType> <srcPath>O:\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_GraphesTables\</srcPath> <srcName>14_LV_Graphs.xlsx</srcName> <type>graph</type>  <srcSheet>3.4.1 Institutional sector</srcSheet>  <srcChartTitle>Chart 1</srcChartTitle> <pos>inline</pos> <numbering>internal</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb>  <insFtn>no</insFtn>  <insSrc>yes</insSrc>  <shpSrc><GETTEXTFROMWORD></shpSrc> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-10T19:18:37</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
| ***Source:*** Eurostat |

**Latvia relies heavily on EU funds for its investment.** EUR 5.2 billion were allocated to Latvia over 2007-2013 and another EUR 5.6 billion over the 2014-2020 programme period. This amounts to approximately 70 % of the expected national public investment in areas supported by the funds (Box 2.1). These funds cover a wide range of policies, from infrastructure projects and business environment to social and environmental policies.

**A slowdown in flow of EU funds has had a negative impact on investments in 2016.** The transition to the 2014-2020 programme period resulted in a temporary slowdown in investment activity in 2016 (Graph 3.4.2). Other Members Sates have been also affected by this transition, but to a smaller extent. The new framework provision introduced new elements to make cohesion policy more effective (performance framework, ex-ante conditionalities, e-cohesion). The Latvian authorities put a lot of emphasis on preparing national implementing provisions, which took more time than initially envisaged. Moreover, measures to speed up the implementation as well as a strict monitoring system have been put in place. Between the beginning of 2016 and December, the amount of selected projects accelerated from 8.8 % to around 32 % of total costs over the period 2014-2020 (including the EU and national share) (Box 2.1).

|  |
| --- |
| Graph 3.4.2: **Implementation of EU funds** |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_><GETTEXTFROMWORD></nbr> <title><GETTEXTFROMWORD></title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>9c6099f2-ab15-40e0-ac7a-d77b916f3c7f</id> <srcType>EXCEL</srcType> <srcPath>O:\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_GraphesTables\</srcPath> <srcName>14_LV_Graphs.xlsx</srcName> <type>graph</type>  <srcSheet>3.4.2 Absorption EU funds</srcSheet>  <srcChartTitle>Chart 4</srcChartTitle> <pos>inline</pos> <numbering>internal</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb>  <insFtn>no</insFtn>  <insSrc>yes</insSrc>  <shpSrc><GETTEXTFROMWORD></shpSrc> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-10T19:18:37</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
| ***Source:*** European Central Bank, Latvian Ministry of Finance |

**There are specific investment needs in the healthcare sector, in transport and energy infrastructures, as well as in research and innovation.** These needs are discussed in Sections 3.3 and 3.5.

3.4.2. Business environment

**Latvia's business environment is quite favourable, but some weaknesses remain.** Latvia is ranked 14 out of 190 in the latest World Bank Doing Business review (World Bank, 2017). Most Latvian sub-indicators are high in the ranking except for the rate of recovery of investment from insolvency cases (49 cents on a dollar compared to an OECD average of 73) and getting electricity.

|  |
| --- |
|  |
|  |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_>3.4.1</nbr> <title>Investment challenges and reforms in Latvia</title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>75c89e84-fe99-4a42-ba3d-589fc2e8bfa5</id> <srcType>WORD</srcType> <srcPath>O:\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_Boxes\</srcPath> <srcName>Investment Box.docx</srcName> <type>box</type> <pos>top</pos> <numbering>external</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-13T19:30:56</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
|  |
|  |

**The shadow economy is a structural constraint on the development of the Latvian economy.** It is estimated to be as high as 21 % of GDP (Sauka & Putniņš, 2016). Underreported business income, unregistered companies and envelope wages are widespread practices. These directly affect the development potential and borrowing capacity of such companies and households.

**The integration of digital technology by Latvian businesses remains a challenge.** Despite some progress compared to 2015, Latvia still scores among the lowest in the EU (European Commission, 2016b) ([[32]](#footnote-32)). The take-up of digital technologies is still relatively slow. Only a minor fraction of Latvian SMEs are selling online (8.3 %, compared to 16 % in the EU) and an even smaller percentage of SMEs are engaged in cross border online sales (3.9 %, compared to 7.5 % in the EU).

**Support for new innovative enterprises has been launched.** A new support programme for start-ups was passed in November 2016, providing an option of fixed tax payments for employees or grants for highly qualified employees, as well as a corporate tax exemption. Support for individual start-ups is set to last for five years, which appears on the long side. The implementation details are still to be refined. Other support schemes for lifestyle businesses are expected.

**There are specific issues related to productivity, skill shortages and mismatches, insolvency procedures, corruption and inefficiencies in public administration.** These issues are discussed in Sections 3.3 and 3.6. Other noteworthy topics related to the business environment are the need for a more comprehensive assessment of the impact on small businesses of decisions taken by public authorities, missing national rules and procedures for companies to transfer their registered offices into and out of Latvia. On the positive side, there are improvements in the electronic tax declaration system.

3.5. Sectoral policies

3.5.1. Energy and environmental issues

# Energy

**Latvia has a high share of renewables in its energy mix, but remains dependent on imports of fossil fuels.** The main renewable sources of energy are biomass and hydropower. Energy import dependency has decreased over time, but Latvia has been exclusively dependent on Russian natural gas supplies so far. The opening of the Klaipėda LNG terminal in Lithuania has provided a possible alternative for natural gas supplies from 2015. Electricity interconnections are being improved, but the weak points are the congestions on the Estonia-Latvia border and Latvia's internal power grid. Latvia is also among the top three Member States with the highest electricity market concentration (after Cyprus and Malta).

**Security of supply and the development of a competitive regional energy market rely on electricity and gas interconnections strengthening domestic infrastructure and efficient use of resources.** The Baltic Energy Market Integration Plan (BEMIP) aims at ending isolation of the Baltic states from the rest of the EU for the electricity and gas market. In 2015, the cooperation under the BEMIP was extended to renewable energy and energy efficiency. In 2016, Latvia hosted the first BEMIP meetings on renewable energy and energy efficiency financing. Modernisation of the Inčukalns underground gas storage facility, reinforcement of electricity and gas transmission systems ([[33]](#footnote-33)),and synchronisation of the Baltic states' electricity grid with the European networks are among the priority actions. The related projects are included in the EU list of projects of common interest, and some of them already benefit from EU co-financing.

**The opening of the gas market and separation of energy supply and generation is foreseen to be completed by end of 2017.** Full opening of the gas market for competition is foreseen in April 2017. Regulated prices are to remain available for vulnerable consumers. The third party access to the Latvian gas infrastructure has already been ensured for natural gas transport and storage, but not for sales in Latvia. The vertically integrated gas company AS Latvijas Gaze is set to be fully unbundled by end of 2017.

**The electricity market deregulation and tariff changes have created price fluctuations.** Latvia phased-out regulated electricity prices for households in 2015. While facilitating investment and choice, the deregulation and the discontinuation of subsidies led to a sharp increase in household electricity prices by around 28 % in 2015 and a small decrease during the first half of 2016. According to data from the Nordic electricity exchange “Nord Pool Spot”, wholesale electricity prices in Latvia since 2013 have experienced a sharp decline (‑30 %), attributable to the introduction of new electricity transmission interconnections in Lithuania with Poland and Sweden (“NordBalt” and “LitPolLink”). For industries, electricity prices remained stable. However, in summer 2016, an electricity tariff reform introduced a fixed connection-capacity payment component, favouring consumers with constant use of their connection capacity.

**Energy efficiency and support for renewable energy deserve attention.** Latvia currently scores well in terms of its 2020 targets for energy consumption and renewable energy (see Annex A). However, the primary and final energy consumption levels may increase until 2020, in view of the projected economic growth, unless energy efficiency policies are implemented. Continued uncertainty of the renewable energy investment framework conditions and continued support to fossil fuel based co-generation increases the complexity and overall cost of such support and slows down renewable energy development, particularly in electricity sector.

**Electricity feed-in tariffs carry a high cost for domestic consumers.** Electricity generation from renewable energy sources and in efficient co-generation is supported by feed-in tariffs based on quotas on generation capacity. In 2016, around two thirds (59 %) of this support was given to the co-generation plants which use mainly imported natural gas. In 2015, the share of renewable energy and co-generation support in national prices in Latvia was the fifth highest in the EU for households and the fourth highest for industry. Gradual cost reduction for this support is expected to be introduced as of 2019.

**Balancing support for electricity generation and costs for consumers has been difficult.** From 2014, over-subsidisation of the electricity generators and the electricity price impact for the final consumers is limited through a tax on subsidised electricity generators. The support scheme is closed for new entrants since 2011. Moreover, the feed-in tariff component in electricity bills is kept stable compensating the additional costs from the state budget. In November 2016, a fixed connection-capacity payment was also introduced for this tariff component. It will enter into force on 1 January 2018. The government expects that it could result in a reduction of this tariff component payment for households and companies with effective use of connected electricity capacity. Part of the support costs is covered by dividend payments of the state-owned energy company Latvenergo which is also a major beneficiary of the scheme. A dialogue between the European Commission and the Latvian authorities on past and existing support framework for renewable and fossil electricity generators is ongoing ([[34]](#footnote-34)).

# Environmental policy areas

**Recycling is low and most of the waste is landfilled, falling short of the EU requirements.** Latvians generate less municipal waste than the average European, but most of it is still disposed of in landfills. With the municipal waste recycling rate at 27 % and landfilling rate at 68 % in 2015 ([[35]](#footnote-35)), Latvia is at risk of not meeting its 2020 targets of 50 % for recycling and 75 % for diversion of biodegradable waste from landfills.

**Incentives for a better waste management and investment are provided.** The tax on municipal waste landfill is set to increase to EUR 25 per tonne in 2017 and to EUR 50 by 2020 incentivising a better waste management and timely investment in recycling capacity. However, in order to ensure that waste is not simply shifted from landfill to incineration, the study on environmental fiscal reforms suggests introducing a tax on incineration and mechanical biological treatment of up to EUR 15 per tonne (Eunomia Research & Consulting, 2016). This would provide economic incentives for waste management focused on the upper tiers of the waste hierarchy, including recycling.

Latvia is on track to meet its 2020 target of greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions reduction outside the EU emissions trading system (ETS) by a 10 percentage points margin. Emissions outside the ETS are expected to increase by 7 % between 2005 and 2020 whereas the forecast was 17 %. In 2015, such emissions accounted for 80 % of Latvia’s total GHG emissions. Half of this total is due to the transport and agriculture sectors whose emissions are increasing ([[36]](#footnote-36)). In addition, land use, land use change and forestry (LULUCF) is projected to become the most important GHG emitter in the coming years (Graph 3.5.1).

|  |
| --- |
| Graph 3.5.1: **Greenhouse gas emissions** |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_><GETTEXTFROMWORD></nbr> <title><GETTEXTFROMWORD></title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>a89553df-bd8d-44e1-b350-14a9fcf9d4e7</id> <srcType>EXCEL</srcType> <srcPath>O:\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_GraphesTables\</srcPath> <srcName>14_LV_Graphs.xlsx</srcName> <type>graph</type>  <srcSheet>3.5.1 Greenhouse gas</srcSheet>  <srcChartTitle>Chart 2</srcChartTitle> <pos>inline</pos> <numbering>internal</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb>  <insFtn>yes</insFtn>  <insSrc>yes</insSrc>  <ftnText><GETTEXTFROMWORD></ftnText>  <shpSrc><GETTEXTFROMWORD></shpSrc> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-10T19:18:37</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
| (1) GHG inventory and proxy inventory data  ***Source:*** EEA, European Commission |

**CO2  emissions from new cars are among the highest in the EU.** Transport vehicle registration tax is linked to CO2  emissions, but has a limited effect on consumers. In 2015, new cars in Latvia (and Estonia) had the highest CO2  emissions per kilometre in the EU — 137g CO2/km, against an EU average of 119.6 g CO2/km (European Environment Agency, 2016).

**Opportunities for energy efficiency measures in the residential sector have been made available.** Energy efficiency financing instruments measures for multi-apartment buildings are becoming more available for inhabitants. The framework for energy performance contracting both for residential and for public buildings is being developed, which is expected to boost the energy services market in Latvia. Smart electricity meters were introduced in 2014. Their share is expected to increase significantly from 12 % in 2015 to 80 % by 2020 and 100 % by 2023. Achieving further energy savings in the residential sector is an important investment priority under the European Structural and Investment Funds financing period for 2014-2020, as only some 3 % of apartment buildings have been renovated in 2009-2013.

**The legal framework for energy efficiency policies is about to be completed.** In March 2016, the Parliament adopted the Energy Efficiency Law — a key legislative act to transpose Directive 2012/27/EU on energy efficiency. Even though the majority of the provisions have been transposed into national law, some provisions of the Energy Efficiency Directive (e.g. the Energy Efficiency Obligation scheme) remain to be transposed through government regulations so that it can start delivering savings. In addition, the implementation of the Energy Performance of Buildings Directive should also be completed, to promote more frequent use of energy performance certificates for existing buildings, including raising awareness about energy performance certificates.

3.5.2. Transport infrastructure

**Road safety remains poor.** Although Latvia is no longer the worst performing EU Member State, it remains among the three countries with one of the highest fatality rate in the EU (94 deaths per million inhabitants in 2015, against the EU average of 51.5). The national road safety plan (EUR 25 million over 2014-2016) aims at a 50 % reduction in road fatalities between 2010 and 2020.

**Road investments rely almost exclusively on European funds.** Significant investments have been programmed for 2014-2020 (EUR 454 million) aiming at improving the network, reducing the percentage of roads in a bad and a very bad condition. Implementation is progressing. Nevertheless funding for road maintenance and reconstruction from the state budget is insufficient to improve the currently low quality of the network (EUR 145 million available in 2016 from the state budget).

**The Rail Baltica project relies on the commitment of the three countries.** By 2025, a new high-speed railway line should connect the Baltic states to the trans-European network for both freight and passenger transport. Central coordination of the project is entrusted to a joint venture — RB Rail AS — with equal participation of each Baltic state. Nevertheless, balancing financial and organisational interests of the parties has taken time and increased the complexity of project management. The agreed division of responsibilities and the key deadlines will be laid down in an intergovernmental agreement between the three Baltic countries. Ratification of this agreement would ensure a long-term commitment and the smooth implementation of the project.

**The railway electrification project faces significant delays.** The estimated cost of the railway electrification project has tripled (from EUR 450 million according to the initial studies to EUR 1.5 billion according to the latest Design study). The available funding is insufficient to electrify all TEN-T railway tracks in Latvia (998 km) as initially planned and the scope of the project is to be redefined ([[37]](#footnote-37)). EUR 347 million from the Cohesion Fund are dedicated to this project over the 2014-2020 programming period.

3.5.3. Research and innovation

**Latvia’s innovation performance has slightly improved.** The country moved up from the group of ‘modest innovators’ (<50 % of EU average) to the group of ‘moderate innovators’ (50-90 % of EU average) (European Commission, 2016c). However, Latvia’s business R&D intensity remains one of the lowest in the EU and cooperation between science and business remains low. Latvia’s research and innovation system strongly depends on support from EU funds.

**The implementation of Latvia’s research and innovation strategy for smart specialisation (RIS3) is progressing.** It is supported by a re-launched entrepreneurial discovery process (11 thematic sectoral councils). The implementation of RIS3 is monitored by the strategic innovation council. The first monitoring report of RIS3 in Latvia is expected in June 2017.

**Most public investment in research and innovation is supported by EU funds.** Research and innovation financed by the EU funds has encountered some delays under the new programming period 2014-2020. Authorities are putting measures in place to increase the quality of investments, such as *ex ante* assessments and analysis of eco-systems of each priority of smart specialisation as well as involvement of foreign experts in the assessment of some project proposals. Latvia is also putting in place measures to increase its success rate in Horizon 2020 calls.

**Public research suffers from underfunding, fragmentation and low internationalisation.** Reforms to consolidate research institutions are ongoing ([[38]](#footnote-38)). New rules for the allocations of both project funding (with international standards of peer review) and institutional funding (with elements of performance-based funding) were introduced. However, public research funding remains fragmented and regulations for the assessment of projects are complex. At the request of the Latvian authorities, a *specific support* under the European Commission’s Horizon 2020 policy support facility ([[39]](#footnote-39)) has been launched to develop concrete recommendations in this area including governance and organisational aspects.

**Business investment in research and innovation remains low in international comparison.** Over the last eight years Latvia had a positive growth of business R&D investment of about 4.8 % per year. However, in 2015, business investment in R&D declined to 0.15 % of GDP (from 0.24 % in 2014). Overall, business investment in R&D remains among the lowest in the EU. The take-up of R&D tax incentives is increasing, though in absolute terms the amounts are still limited.

**The sectoral distribution of SME’s is not conducive to innovation.** SMEs are, to a large extent, concentrated in sectors with low and medium-low research intensity, such as metal processing and machinery, wood products and food processing (82 %). There is however a growing eco-system of hi-tech start-ups, supported by conferences, accelerator funds, a new start-up association and cross-border experience sharing.

3.6. Public administration

3.6.1. Public sector employment

**Inefficiency in the public administration weighs on the business environment.** The size of the public administration has decreased since 2008 in absolute terms (from 211 000 in 2008 to 176 115 in 2015) and relative terms (from 9.6 % to 8.9 % of the population), notably in the central administration ([[40]](#footnote-40)). Efficiency gains in the municipal sector or municipal enterprises have been limited. *Ex post* assessment of the last regional reform, intended to increase economies of scale, shows little decrease in staff and comparatively large administrative expenditures, especially in smaller municipalities (Ministry of Environment and Regional Affairs, 2013). Weaknesses in regulatory quality and government effectiveness are illustrated by business survey results. The Global Competitiveness report notes favouritism in decisions of government officials, low public trust in politicians, wastefulness of government spending, low efficiency of the legal framework in settling disputes and in challenging regulations (World Economic Forum, 2016). According to World Bank Worldwide Governance Indicators, Latvia lags behind its peers (such as Estonia) as well as the average OECD results in terms of regulatory quality, control of corruption and the rule of law ([[41]](#footnote-41)).

**The comparatively low pay in the public sector harms recruitment.** Low pay and limited performance-rewarding elements (bonuses) make attracting and retaining talent, especially from the private sector and international organisations, challenging in Latvia’s public sector. Managers and experts in public administration receive around 50 % lower pay than their private sector peers (Fontes, 2016), while the stated policy objective is 80 % of private sector pay. There are notable skills shortages in ICT, audit and project management.

**Progress in public administration reform has been limited**. The State Chancellery has been preparing reform plans, but no reform tools were introduced in 2016. The stated reform objective is to achieve an effective, accessible, innovative, professional and result-oriented administration. However, few decisions have been agreed to drive the reform forward.

**Accountability of the public administration is low due to weak prevention of conflicts of interest, corruption (section 3.6.4), and a fragmented legal basis for public employment.** The draft Civil Service Law to unify public officials and other public sector employees under a common legal framework has been under consideration by the parliament since 2015. The draft law is expected to be reviewed in the light of the planned public sector reform.

**Proposals for a leaner and more professional public sector were tabled in 2016.** The intention is to simplify the structure of public administration by evaluating and possibly merging smaller institutions, unifying related service functions, and creating shared public service centres. Effectiveness audits and process reengineering is considered for each and every institution to save at least 1 % per year. The reform will also aim to introduce more variable performance indicators and linkages between results and remuneration. Top managers will be given more flexibility on staff and reinvestment of savings generated through efficiency gains. Attracting the top level Latvian-born experts from international institutions is also considered. Finally, there will be increased transparency — all salaries before tax of all public sector employees will be accessible online.

**Local municipalities are looking for efficiency gains, but no comprehensive reform of their finances or staff policies is planned.** Local authorities employ a large share of public sector employees (almost 60 %, according to the Central Statistical Office). While they are responsible for an increasing share of public functions (social services, social assistance, owner of schools and hospitals, transport and mobility services) and budgetary resources, in practice they are not subject to sufficient scrutiny. According to a forthcoming report commissioned by the Union of Local and Regional Governments, municipalities have considerable leeway in managing the expenditures of their budgets while outcome and programme-based budgeting is rare (Public Administration Consultancy, 2017). Municipalities could achieve significant efficiency gains by increasing transparency and modernising their budgeting procedures.

**Latvia has further improved its e-government services.** Recently, Latvia has further improved its digital public services. It increased the availability of complete services online and improved the sophistication of such services. It now ranks 14th among EU countries in the Digital Economy and Society Index 2016 (European Commission, 2016b), scoring above the EU average. The number of active e-government users also increased further to 36 %, surpassing the EU average (32 %).

3.6.2. The Justice system

**Quality and independence of the justice system show room for improvement**. Weaknesses remain on the quality of legal aid in consumer disputes, training of judges and criteria for determining the financial resources for the judiciary, which appear to be predominately based on historic and realised costs (European Commission, 2017). On the independence of the judiciary, the amendment to the law of judicial power tabled in 2015 which aim at strengthening the powers of the Council for the Judiciary has not yet been adopted by the parliament.

3.6.3. Public procurement

**The efficiency of public procurement procedures is low.** Most public contracts (67 %) continue to be awarded based on the lowest price criterion (compared to an EEA average of 64 %). It is noteworthy that fewer operators on the Latvian market (39 % compared to an EU average of 45 %) point out that the overall contract value is too large and therefore prevents them from participating in tenders. Nevertheless, 64 % of those companies consider that the ‘lowest price’ awards are an obstacle for public contracts. The lowest price criterion in practice often leads to price dumping, tax evasion, sub-standard goods or services rendered and renegotiations of contracts mid-term. The share of awarded contracts following only one bidder participation in the tender procedure was 31 % in 2016 (compared with an EEA average of 15 %). Together with the fact that Latvian authorities frequently use negotiated procedures without prior publication of a contract notice (12 %, compared to an EEA average of 4 %), this results in a limited scope of competition for public contracts. Contrary to its obligations under the EU Treaty, Latvia failed to transpose by 18 April 2016 any of the three new EU public procurement directives adopted in 2014, while further step have been taken since then. This situation creates legal uncertainty for investments in the public sector, including for big infrastructure projects co-financed by the European Structural and Investment Funds. The absence of alignment of Latvia's procurement legislation would further delay the investment rollout.

**Using e-procurement platforms is still not obligatory.** Although companies in Latvia are generally satisfied with the quality of the existing e-procurement services (37 % of companies complain about a low quality of services compared to the EU average of 40 %), the broader range of e-procurement platforms has not yet been introduced in a mandatory manner. This would have reduced the administrative burden and would have helped achieving greater transparency and savings for both the administration and the economic players participating in tender procedures. In this context it should be taken into consideration that 63 % of companies operating on the Latvian market consider possible collusion and bid rigging as an obstacle for their participation in tender procedures.

**The use of central purchasing for local authorities and innovation-oriented procurement are low.** The amendments to the national public procurement rules in 2013 aimed to expand central purchasing for local authorities by making it compulsory, but results so far are limited. Data from Tenders Electronic Daily show that the Latvian contracting authorities make recourse to centralised purchasing only rarely (in 4 % of the tender procedures, compared to an EU average of 8 %). However, aggregated purchasing at demand level not only leads to better prices but more importantly to better quality thanks to economies of scale, expertise, human resources and know-how. Public procurement for innovation and other demand-led policy instruments is largely absent in Latvia. Government procurement of advanced technology products in Latvia takes 98th place in the total evaluation of 138 countries (World Economic Forum, 2016).

**Further efficiency gains could be achieved in the healthcare sector.** One of the sectors where e-procurement and central purchasing could contribute most to enhance the transparency of public contracts and efficiency of public spending is the healthcare sector. Although the Latvian authorities tend to make regular recourse to public procurement procedures for purchases made in the healthcare sector, there is still room for improvement in terms of competition and increasing professionalism. In 2012-2015, in 38 % of all contract award notices in the healthcare sector published in Tenders Electronic Daily, only one bid had been received. This results in limited competition. Furthermore, the Latvian authorities rarely make use of award criteria other than the lowest price. Moreover, smart use of public procurement is known to be an important trigger for innovation. Although not all types of purchases are suitable for aggregation, the excessively low aggregation rates in the healthcare sector imply lost opportunities. The identified challenges of formalistic compliance and rigidity of the system already highlighted previously remain a concern.

3.6.4. Corruption

**Corruption remains a challenge for Latvia**. The World Bank governance indicators ranked Latvia 20th in the EU for control of corruption in 2015, with a score of 68/100 (EU average 78/100). The World Economic Forum Global Competitiveness Report 2016-2017 (World Economic Forum, 2016) ranked Latvia 99th out of 138 countries on favouritism in decisions of government officials. The formalistic compliance and rigidity of the conflict of interest regime for public officials remains a challenge. Public procurement remains subject to corruption risks, particularly at the local level. The State Audit Office confirmed in their 2015 report (The State Audit Office of the Republic of Latvia, 2015) and subsequently discussed the persistence of these challenges, and called for more effective verification of declarations submitted by officials.

**The reputation and efficiency of the Corruption Prevention and Combating Bureau (KNAB) has deteriorated.** Longstanding infighting at the KNAB has continued to weaken the Bureau and to dent public trust. Official statistics between 2011 and 2013 indicate a steady increase in the number of bribery cases being handled in the criminal justice system, which is also reflected in the number of people convicted ([[42]](#footnote-42)). However, few high level cases reach the courts. Prominent investigations have focused on the financing of political parties, but do not appear to have a deterrent effect.

|  |
| --- |
| Graph 3.6.1: **Corruption perception** |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_><GETTEXTFROMWORD></nbr> <title><GETTEXTFROMWORD></title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>ff2ca9ef-c58e-4a65-8700-f65355cb66c4</id> <srcType>EXCEL</srcType> <srcPath>O:\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_GraphesTables\</srcPath> <srcName>14_LV_Graphs.xlsx</srcName> <type>graph</type>  <srcSheet>3.6.1 Control corruption</srcSheet>  <srcChartTitle>Chart 2</srcChartTitle> <pos>inline</pos> <numbering>internal</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb>  <insFtn>yes</insFtn>  <insSrc>yes</insSrc>  <ftnText><GETTEXTFROMWORD></ftnText>  <shpSrc><GETTEXTFROMWORD></shpSrc> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-10T19:18:37</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
| (1) Worldwide Governance Indicators 2015. Kaufmann et al. (2010) (2) Corruption perception index 2016. Transparency international (2017)  ***Source:*** Worldwide Governance Indicators project and Transparency international |

**More independence and powers have been granted to the director of the KNAB, but the post remains vacant.** In March 2016, the parliament adopted amendments to make the KNAB more independent and strengthen its director whose performance will no longer be assessed and who can now dismiss subordinates more easily. There are also new arrangements for dismissing the director and revoking unlawful decisions. Following expiry of the previous director’s mandate at the end of 2016, no new director has been selected. The first selection procedure ended without a result and no new competition is announced.

**Initiatives improving ethics and conduct of public officials proceed slowly.** Work continues on a draft whistleblower law that was due by the end of 2015. The State Chancellery is also drafting a single ethics code for public servants.

3.6.5. Insolvency

**Insolvency procedures remain inefficient, there are few restructuring cases and the recovery rate of assets is below that of peer countries.** Latvia ranks 20th among the EU Member States when it comes to the effectiveness of its insolvency proceedings. Although the insolvency procedure in Latvia on average takes 1.5 years (2 years on average in the EU), the recovery rate is low (49.1 %) and the cost of procedure amounts to 10 % of the insolvency estate (World Bank, 2017). In 2016 (until end of September), around 1 200 cases of personal insolvency were completed and around 750 cases for legal persons. Moreover, there were 4 successful business restructuring cases out of 90 initiated.

**The legal framework for supervision of insolvency administrators has been completed.** As of 1 September 2016 all insolvency practitioners became public officials, subject to declaring their income and complying with conflict of interest prevention requirements. This is supposed to increase their transparency and accountability. Moreover, legislative amendments were adopted in December 2016 strengthening public oversight of insolvency administrators. This includes moving from self-certification to state certification, increasing disciplinary penalties for negligence and fraud, and increasing the responsibility of supervisors of legal protection proceedings. Further improvements of the insolvency regime were set out in the strategy for 2016-2020 adopted by the government in September 2016.

**The effective public oversight of the insolvency proceedings remains to be seen.** The new legal powers are shared among the several public intuitions. Prevention of conflict of interest has it weaknesses as discussed above. Random electronic distribution of cases among insolvency administrators is set up and control measures are launched, but they seem to concentrate on formal compliance. Detecting and preventing malpractice by insolvent companies, individuals and creditors acting in bad faith is still a challenge. Institutions investigating economic crimes play a role in early detection of abuse of the insolvency regime and their capacity is being expanded.

3.6.6. State-owned enterprises

**State-owned enterprises (SOEs) play a major role in Latvia’s economy, especially in the transport, energy, communications forestry and health care sectors.** SOEs — with EUR 8,2 billion in assets, EUR 3,4 billion in annual turnover, EUR 164,4 million in profits and 52 200 employees in 2015 accounted for 5.4 % of total employment and 18 % of GDP. (Pārresoru koordinācijas centrs, 2016). An initial ambition to create a centralised, holding-style structure back in 2011 has been watered down, and currently, a de-centralised system where line ministries retain the final say, with some coordination and evaluation functions at the central government level, has been put into practice. Municipal enterprises as well as port authorities ([[43]](#footnote-43)) have been exempt from the new framework. The Cross-Sectorial Coordination Centre is providing consultancy functions to municipalities on an *ad hoc* basis.

**Governance of SOEs in Latvia has a poor track record; therefore, restoration of public trust goes hand in hand with more transparency, accountability and public oversight.** Latvia’s longstanding problem has been the politicisation of Supervisory Councils (which were abolished in 2009), and the Management Boards of SOEs. The recent political appointments of new board members of port authorities, exempt from the unified governance framework, does not help to restore public trust.

**Improvement of SOE management is part of Latvia’s international obligations.** It was one of the last stumbling blocks before Latvia’s accession to the OECD in June 2016. The Corporate Governance Committee at the OECD issued a positive report on Latvia’s compliance with OECD principles in April 2016. However, the OECD is closely monitoring how the new nomination and appointment procedures of Supervisory Councils work in practice under the post-accession surveillance process.

**Re-establishment of Supervisory Councils has been completed.** As a condition of accession, Latvia and the OECD agreed on a schedule during 2016 for creating Supervisory Councils for the 12 larger SOEs. By the end of December 2016, all 12 Councils were established. It remains to be monitored how the new arrangements help strategic planning, improve transparency and quality of management, as well as increase return on equity.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Annex A  Overview Table  **Commitments** | **Summary assessment (**[[44]](#footnote-44)**)** |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **2016 Country-specific recommendations (CSRs)** | |
| **CSR 1:** Ensure that the deviation from the adjustment path towards the medium-term budgetary objective in 2016 and 2017 is limited to the allowance linked to the systemic pension reform and the major structural reform in the healthcare sector. Reduce the tax wedge for low-income earners by exploiting a growth-friendly tax shift towards environmental and property taxes and improving tax compliance.   * Ensure that the deviation from the adjustment path towards the medium-term budgetary objective in 2016 and 2017 is limited to the allowance linked to the systemic pension reform and the major structural reform in the healthcare sector. | Latvia has made **limited progress** in addressing CSR 1 (this overall assessment of CSR1 does not include an assessment of compliance with the Stability and Growth Pact):  The compliance assessment with the Stability and Growth Pact will be included in spring when final data for 2016 will be available. |
| * Reduce the tax wedge for low-income earners by exploiting a growth-friendly tax shift towards environmental and property taxes... | * **Limited progress** has been made in shifting the tax burden away from low-wage earners. Adopted measures have a limited effect. The tax wedge on low-wage earners remains high, while there is a scope to shift taxation to consumption, property and capital. |
| * …and improving tax compliance. | * **Some progress** has been made in improving tax compliance. A number of small measures have been introduced. The increased tax revenue relative to the tax base demonstrates a better collection. |
| **CSR 2:** Improve the adequacy of social assistance benefits and step up measures supporting recipients in finding and retaining work, including through increased coverage of activation measures. Speed up the curricula reform in vocational education, establish — with the involvement of social partners — a regulatory framework for work-based learning and increase their offer. Improve the accessibility, quality and cost-effectiveness of the healthcare system. | Latvia has made **limited progress** in addressing CSR 2: |
| * Improve the adequacy of social assistance benefits… | * **Limited progress** has been made in improving adequacy of social assistance benefits. The key reform of the minimum income level was not implemented as planned in 2017 and future plans are uncertain. The family state benefit has been excluded from the means test to qualify for social assistance with a limited improvement in benefit adequacy. |
| * …and step up measures supporting recipients in finding and retaining work, including through increased coverage of activation measures. | * **Some progress** has been made in supporting social assistance recipients in finding and retaining work. The EU financed programmes have picked up in 2016 after a dip in 2015. Measures for vulnerable groups are expanded, but regional mobility support is not fully utilised. To encourage taking up employment, income up to the minimum wage is excluded from the means test for the social assistance for three months from start of employment. |
| * Speed up the curricula reform in vocational education, establish — with the involvement of social partners — a regulatory framework for work-based learning and increase their offer. | * **Some progress** has been made in improving vocational education. The regulatory framework for work-based learning and on development of VET programmes is established. Limited progress has been made on curricula reform in 2016, which is to be finalised in 2021. |
| * Improve the accessibility, quality and cost-effectiveness of the healthcare system. | * **Limited progress** has been made. The current structure of the system, with high out-of-pocket and informal payments, still leaves much of the population with unmet healthcare needs. There is some increase in public funding in 2017, but no medium-term financing plans have been adopted yet. The implementation of e-health services is delayed. |
| **CSR 3:** Pursue the consolidation of research institutions and provide incentives for private investment in innovation. Strengthen the conflict of interest prevention regime and set up a common legal framework for all public employees. Increase the accountability and public oversight of insolvency administrators. | Latvia has made **some progress** in addressing CSR 3: |
| * Pursue the consolidation of research institutions and provide incentives for private investment in innovation. | * **Some progress** has been made in the consolidation of research institutions and in private innovation incentives. The consolidation of research institutions is ongoing. Business investment in R&D has slightly declined and remains low in international comparison. |
| * Strengthen the conflict of interest prevention regime and set up a common legal framework for all public employees. | * **Limited progress** has been made in strengthening the conflict of interest prevention regime. The legislative framework has been further developed by granting more independence of the director of the corruption prevention office and by an expert-based selection process of the director, but there is political reluctance to apply this framework. The draft Public Service Law has not progressed and will be reviewed in light of the upcoming public service reform. |
| * Increase the accountability and public oversight of insolvency administrators. | * **Some progress** has been made in increasing the accountability and public oversight of insolvency administrators. Legal framework and tools for supervision of insolvency administrators have been put in place. The capacity of the state police is gradually increased for preventing criminal offences related to insolvency. |
| **Europe 2020 (national targets and progress)** | |
| Employment rate: 73% | The employment rate (for the age group 20-64 year old) has reached the target in Q3-2016 (73.1 %). The employment rate is expected to grow further partly offsetting the impact of the decline in working age population on employment. |
| R&D: 1.5 % of GDP | R&D expenditure was 0.71 % of GDP in 2015. Latvia is not on track to meet the target. |
| Greenhouse gas emissions: increase by 17% between 2005 and 2020 (in non-ETS sectors) | According to the latest national projections and taking into account existing measures, the target is expected to be achieved: 7% in 2020 compared to 2005.  Furthermore, while the target for 2015 was an increase of no more than 11.6% compared to 2005, the preliminary figures show that the non-ETS emissions actually decreased by 9%. |
| Renewable energy target: 40%  Renewable energy in all modes of transport: 10% | In 2015, Latvia's share of renewable energy reached 39.2%, just 0.8% short of the 2020 target ([[45]](#footnote-45)).  The share of renewables in transport at 3.2% in 2014 is below the target and with no progress since 2010. |
| Energy efficiency: 5.4 Mtoe expressed in primary energy consumption (4.5 Mtoe expressed in final energy consumption) | In 2015, Latvia reduced its primary energy consumption by – 1,8% from 4.36 Mtoe in 2014 to 4.28 Mtoe in 2015. Final energy consumption also decreased by 2% from 3.9 Mtoe in 2014 to 3.8 Mtoe in 2015 showing a positive trend. Even if Latvia has already achieved the levels of primary and final energy consumption which are below the indicative national 2020 targets, it would need to make an effort to keep these levels until 2020. |
| Early school leaving: 10% | The early school leaving rate is at the target in 2015, but has increased with respect to 2014 from 8.5 % to 9.9 %. In addition, this rate is higher for boys (13.4 %) than for girls (6.2 %). |
| Tertiary education: 34-36% | The tertiary attainment rate was 41.3 % in 2015, i.e. exceeded the target. Gender disparities are however strong: 26.8 % for men and 56.5 % for women. |
| Poverty/social exclusion: reduction of the number of people at risk of poverty and/or living in jobless households by 121 000 compared to 2008. | The number of people living at risk of poverty and/or living in jobless households has been reduced by 108 000 compared to 2008. Latvia has not yet met its poverty target. |

Annex B

MIP Scoreboard

|  |
| --- |
|  |
| Table B.1: **The MIP Scoreboard for Latvia** |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_><GETTEXTFROMWORD></nbr> <title><GETTEXTFROMWORD></title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>c6720298-5987-4028-9d74-abb66c3cd698</id> <srcType>EXCEL</srcType> <srcPath>O:\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_GraphesTables\</srcPath> <srcName>14 LV MIP Table 2017.xlsx</srcName> <type>table</type>  <srcSheet>Sheet1</srcSheet>  <srcRange>R2C2:R16C15</srcRange> <pos>top</pos> <numbering>internal</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb>  <insFtn>yes</insFtn>  <insSrc>yes</insSrc>  <ftnText><GETTEXTFROMWORD></ftnText>  <shpSrc><GETTEXTFROMWORD></shpSrc> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-01T11:52:23</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
| (1) House price index: e = Eurostat estimates.  ***Source:*** European Commission, Eurostat and Directorate General for Economic and Financial Affairs (for real effective exchange rate), and International Monetary Fund |
|  |

|  |
| --- |
| Annex C  Standard Tables |
| Table C.1: |
| <_DISABLED_nbr_DISABLED_><GETTEXTFROMWORD></nbr> <title><GETTEXTFROMWORD></title> <_DISABLED_id_DISABLED_>c7d965c2-d4e1-46d1-be7f-fcb01ee33950</id> <srcType>EXCEL</srcType> <srcPath>O:\2017 CRs\14 LV\14_LV_GraphesTables\</srcPath> <srcName>14 LV Standard tables.xls</srcName> <type>table</type>  <srcSheet>LV Table I</srcSheet>  <srcRange>R2C2:R17C8</srcRange> <pos>top</pos> <numbering>internal</numbering> <manNumb>no</manNumb>  <insFtn>yes</insFtn>  <insSrc>yes</insSrc>  <ftnText><GETTEXTFROMWORD></ftnText>  <shpSrc><GETTEXTFROMWORD></shpSrc> <multi>no</multi> <statAnn>no</statAnn> <float>no</float> <bottomShapePageNumber>-1</bottomShapePageNumber> <version>2</version> <scrFileTime>2017-02-01T14:50:53</scrFileTime> <imageInformation>  <dontScaleUp>no</dontScaleUp> </imageInformation> <url></url> |
| (1) Latest data Q2 2016. (2) Quarterly values are not annualised \* Measured in basis points.  ***Source:*** European Commission (long-term interest rates); World Bank (gross external debt); Eurostat (private debt); ECB (all other indicators). |
|  |

|  |
| --- |
| Table C.2: **Labour market and social indicators (A)** |
|  |
| 1 Unemployed persons are all those who were not employed but had actively sought work and were ready to begin working immediately or within 2 weeks.  2 Long-term unemployed are peoples who have been unemployed for at least 12 months.  3 Not in education employment or training.  4 Average of first three quarters of 2016. Data for total unemployment and youth unemployment rates are seasonally adjusted.  ***Source:*** European Commission (EU Labour Force Survey). |
|  |
|  |

|  |
| --- |
| Table C.3: **Labour market and social indicators (B)** |
|  |
| 1 People at risk of poverty or social exclusion : individuals who are at risk of poverty and/or suffering from severe material deprivation and/or living in households with zero or very low work intensity.  2 At-risk-of-poverty rate : proportion of people with an equivalised disposable income below 60 % of the national equivalised median income.  3 Proportion of people who experience at least four of the following forms of deprivation: not being able to afford to i) pay their rent or utility bills, ii) keep their home adequately warm, iii) face unexpected expenses, iv) eat meat, fish or a protein equivalent every second day, v) enjoy a week of holiday away from home once a year, vi) have a car, vii) have a washing machine, viii) have a colour TV, or ix) have a telephone.  4 People living in households with very low work intensity: proportion of people aged 0-59 living in households where the adults (excluding dependent children) worked less than 20 % of their total work-time potential in the previous 12 months.  5 For EE, CY, MT, SI and SK, thresholds in nominal values in euros; harmonised index of consumer prices = 100 in 2006 (2007 survey refers to 2006 incomes)  ***Source:*** For expenditure for social protection benefits ESSPROS; for social inclusion EU-SILC. |
|  |
|  |

|  |
| --- |
| Table C.4: **Product market performance and policy indicators** |
|  |
| 1 The methodologies, including the assumptions, for this indicator are shown in detail at: http://www.doingbusiness.org/methodology.  2 Average of the answer to question Q7B\_a. "[Bank loan]: If you applied and tried to negotiate for this type of financing over the past six months, what was the outcome?". Answers were codified as follows: zero if received everything, one if received most of it, two if only received a limited part of it, three if refused or rejected and treated as missing values if the application is still pending or if the outcome is not known.  3 Percentage population aged 15-64 having completed tertiary education.  4 Percentage population aged 20-24 having attained at least upper secondary education.  5 Index: 0 = not regulated; 6 = most regulated. The methodologies of the OECD product market regulation indicators are shown in detail at: http://www.oecd.org/competition/reform/indicatorsofproductmarketregulationhomepage.htm  6 Aggregate OECD indicators of regulation in energy, transport and communications.  ***Source:*** European Commission; World Bank — Doing Business (for enforcing contracts and time to start a business); OECD (for the product market regulation indicators); SAFE (for outcome of SMEs' applications for bank loans). |
|  |

|  |
| --- |
|  |
| Table C.5: **Green growth** |
|  |
| All macro intensity indicators are expressed as a ratio of a physical quantity to GDP (in 2005 prices)   Energy intensity: gross inland energy consumption (in kgoe) divided by GDP (in EUR)   Carbon intensity: greenhouse gas emissions (in kg CO2  equivalents) divided by GDP (in EUR)   Resource intensity: domestic material consumption (in kg) divided by GDP (in EUR)   Waste intensity: waste (in kg) divided by GDP (in EUR)  Energy balance of trade: the balance of energy exports and imports, expressed as % of GDP  Weighting of energy in HICP: the proportion of ‘energy’ items in the consumption basket used for the construction of the HICP  Difference between energy price change and inflation: energy component of HICP, and total HICP inflation (annual % change)  Real unit energy cost: real energy costs as a percentage of total value added for the economy  Environmental taxes over labour taxes and GDP: from European Commission’s database, ‘Taxation trends in the European Union’  Industry energy intensity: final energy consumption of industry (in kgoe) divided by gross value added of industry (in 2005 EUR)  Real unit energy costs for manufacturing industry excluding refining: real costs as a percentage of value added for manufacturing sectors  Share of energy-intensive industries in the economy: share of gross value added of the energy-intensive industries in GDP  Electricity and gas prices for medium-sized industrial users: consumption band 500-20 00MWh and 10 000-100 000 GJ; figures excl. VAT.  Recycling rate of municipal waste: ratio of recycled and composted municipal waste to total municipal waste  Public R&D for energy or for the environment: government spending on R&D for these categories as % of GDP  Proportion of greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions covered by EU Emissions Trading System (ETS) (excluding aviation): based on greenhouse gas emissions  (excl land use, land use change and forestry) as reported by Member States to the European Environment Agency  Transport energy intensity: final energy consumption of transport activity (kgoe) divided by transport industry gross value added (in 2005 EUR)  Transport carbon intensity: greenhouse gas emissions in transport activity divided by gross value added of the transport sector  Energy import dependency: net energy imports divided by gross inland energy consumption incl. consumption of international bunker fuels  Aggregated supplier concentration index: covers oil, gas and coal. Smaller values indicate larger diversification and hence lower risk.  Diversification of the energy mix: Herfindahl index over natural gas, total petrol products, nuclear heat, renewable energies and solid fuels  \* European Commission and European Environment Agency  ***Source:*** European Commission (Eurostat) unless indicated otherwise |
|  |

References

ANED (2016). *Adequate standard of living and social protection (Article 28 of UN CRPD) Statistical Indicators.* Retrieved from <http://www.disability-europe.net/downloads/722-annex-synthesis-report-theme-social-protection-task-1-2-3-year-2015-2016>

Arpaia, A., & Kiss, A. (2015). *Benchmarks for the assessment of wage developments: Spring 2015*. European Commission Directorate-General for Employment, Social Affairs & Inclusion. doi: 10.2767/051615 Retrieved from <http://bookshop.europa.eu/en/take-two-pbKEBM15006/>

Beņkovskis, K., Bērziņa, S., & Zorgenfreija, L. (2016). *Evaluation of Latvia’s re-exports using firm-level trade data*. Baltic Journal of Economics, 16(1). doi: <http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/1406099X.2016.1163891>

Bradshaw, J., & Marchal, S. (2015). *A comparison of minimum income schemes in European countries using MIPI data. Minimum Income Schemes in Europe A study of national policies*, 39-44. European Commission Directorate-General for Employment, Social Affairs and Inclusion. doi:10.2767/860513. Retrieved from <http://ec.europa.eu/social/main.jsp?catId=738&langId=en&pubId=7882&type=2&furtherPubs=yes>

Cabinet of ministers of Latvia. (2014). *Partnership Agreement for the EU Investment Funds 2014-2020*. Riga (LV). Retrieved from <http://www.esfondi.lv/upload/Planosana/FMPlans_230714_PA_updated_17.12.2014.pdf>

Centre for Social and Economic Research. (2016). *Study and Reports on the VAT Gap in the EU-28 Member States*. European Commission - Directorate General Taxation and Customs Union. Retrieved from <https://ec.europa.eu/taxation_customs/sites/taxation/files/2016-09_vat-gap-report_final.pdf>

CEDEFOP (2016) *Mismatch Priority Occupations.* Latvia. Retrieved from: <http://skillspanorama.cedefop.europa.eu/en/analytical_highligths/latvia-mismatch-priority-occupations>

Eunomia Research & Consulting (2016). *Study on assessing the environmental fiscal reform potential for the EU28.* European Commission- Directorate-General for Environment. doi: 10.2779/86822 Retrieved from <http://ec.europa.eu/environment/integration/green_semester/pdf/Eunomia%20EFR%20Final%20Report%20MAIN%20REPORT.pdf>

Household Finance and Consumption Network (HFCN). (2016). *The Household Finance and Consumption Survey: results from the second wave.* European Central Bank Statistics Paper n°18. doi: 10.2866/177251. Retrieved from <https://www.ecb.europa.eu/pub/pdf/scpsps/ecbsp18.en.pdf?d2911394a25c444cd8d3db4b77e8891a>

European Commission. (2015a). *Minimum Income Schemes in Europe - A study of national policies*. European Commission- Directorate-General for Employment, Social Affairs and Inclusion. doi:10.2767/860513. Retrieved from <http://ec.europa.eu/social/main.jsp?catId=738&langId=en&pubId=7882&type=2&furtherPubs=yes>

European Commission. (2015b). *Country Factsheet for Latvia accompanying the State of the Energy Union document.* European Commission. Retrieved from <http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:52015SC0230&from=EN>

European Commission. (2015c). *Tax reforms in EU Member States 2015 – Tax policy challenges for economic growth and fiscal sustainability*. European Commission- Directorate General for Economic and Financial Affairs (ECFIN) and Directorate General for Taxation and Customs Union (TAXUD). Retrieved from <http://ec.europa.eu/economy_finance/publications/eeip/ip008_en.htm>

European Commission. (2015d). *The 2015 Ageing Report: Economic and budgetary projections for the 28 EU Member States (2013-2060).* European Commission. doi: 10.2765/877631. <http://ec.europa.eu/economy_finance/publications/european_economy/2015/ee3_en.htm>

European Commission. (2015e). *Challenges to Member States’ Investment Environments*. Retrieved from <http://ec.europa.eu/europe2020/challenges-to-member-states-investment-environments/index_en.htm>

European Commission. (n.d.). *Collection of official data on corruption offences.* European Commission- Directorate-General migration and home affairs. Retrieved from <http://ec.europa.eu/transparency/regexpert/index.cfm?do=groupDetail.groupDetailDoc&id=21215&no=2>

European Commission; the Social Protection Committee. (2015). *The 2015 Pension Adequacy Report: current and future income adequacy in old age in the EU.* European Commission- Directorate-General for Employment, Social Affairs and Inclusion and the Social Protection Committee (SPC). Retrieved from <http://ec.europa.eu/social/main.jsp?catId=738&langId=en&pubId=7828&visible=0&>

European Commission. (2016a). *Country Report Latvia.* Staff working document, European Commission. Retrieved from <http://ec.europa.eu/europe2020/pdf/csr2016/cr2016_latvia_en.pdf>

European Commission. (2016b). *Digital Economy and Society Index (DESI) country profile - Latvia.* Retrieved from <https://ec.europa.eu/digital-single-market/en/scoreboard/latvia>

European Commission. (2016c). *European Innovation Scoreboard 2016.* European Commission. doi:10.2873/84537. Retrieved from <http://ec.europa.eu/growth/industry/innovation/facts-figures/scoreboards_en>

European Commission. (2016d). *PISA 2015: EU performance and initial conclusions regarding education policies in Europe.* European Commission, Directorate-General for Education and Culture. Retrieved from <https://ec.europa.eu/education/sites/education/files/pisa-2015-eu-policy-note_en.pdf>

European Commission. (2016e). *Education and Training Monitor 2016 – Country analysis.* European Commission. Retrieved from <https://ec.europa.eu/education/sites/education/files/monitor2016-lv_en.pdf>

European Commission. (2016f). *Country Report Latvia.* Staff working document, European Commission. Retrieved from <http://ec.europa.eu/europe2020/pdf/csr2016/cr2016_sweden_en.pdf>

European Commission. (2017). *EU justice scoreboard.* Retrieved from <http://ec.europa.eu/justice/effective-justice/scoreboard/index_en.htm>

European Environment Agency. (2016). *Reported CO2  emissions from new cars continue to fall*. Retrieved 12 20, 2016, from <http://www.eea.europa.eu/highlights/reported-co2-emissions-from-new/#parent-fieldname-title>

Fontes. (2016). *Salīdzinošais pētījums par atalgojuma apmēru.* Retrieved from <http://www.mk.gov.lv/sites/default/files/editor/salidzinosais_petijums_par_atalgojuma_apmeru.pdf>

Government of Latvia. (2016). *Cabinet of Ministers, Regulation on teachers remuneration.* Retrieved from <http://likumi.lv/doc.php?id=195578>

Kaufmann, D., Kraay, A. and Mastruzzi, M. (2010) *The Worldwide Governance Indicators: Methodology and Analytical Issues*. World Bank Policy Research Working Paper No. 5430. Retrieved from <http://info.worldbank.org/governance/wgi/index.aspx#home>

Kiss, A., & Vandeplas, A. (2015). *Measuring skills mismatch.* European Commission Directorate-General for Employment, Social Affairs & Inclusion. doi:10.2767/620480 Retrieved from <http://ec.europa.eu/social/main.jsp?catId=738&langId=en&pubId=7860&type=2&furtherPubs=yes>

Medeiros, J., & Schwierz, C. (2015). *Efficiency estimates of healthcare systems.* Directorate-General for Economic and Financial - Economic Papers, 549. doi:10.2765/49924. Retrieved from <http://ec.europa.eu/economy_finance/publications/economic_paper/2015/pdf/ecp549_en.pdf>

Ministry of Environment and Regional Affairs. (2013). *Assessment of Administrative Territorial Reform. Information Report.* Retrieved from <http://www.lvportals.lv/wwwraksti/LVPORTALS/ATR.PDF> & <http://varam.gov.lv/in_site/tools/download.php?file=files/text/Prese//VARAMinfo_zin_ATR_izvertejums.pdf>

Ministry of Finance. (2016). *Public expenditure review*. Retrieved from <http://www.fm.gov.lv/lv/sadalas/valsts_budzets/budzeta_izdevumu_parskatisana/>

OECD. (2014). *Teacher remuneration in Latvia: An OECD Perspective*. Paris (FR): OECD Publishing. Retrieved from <http://www.oecd.org/edu/policyreviewslatvia.htm>

OECD. (2015). *Economic Surveys: Latvia 2015.* Paris (FR): OECD Publishing. Retrieved from <http://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/economics/oecd-economic-surveys-latvia-2015_9789264228467-en>

OECD. (2016a). *OECD Reviews of Health Systems: Latvia 2016*. Paris (FR): OECD Publishing. doi: <http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264262782-en>

OECD. (2016b). *PISA 2015 Results (Volume I): Excellence and Equity in Education.* Paris (FR): OECD Publishing. doi: <http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264266490-en>

OECD (2016c). *Education at a glance 2016: OECD indicators.* Paris (FR): OECD Publishing doi: <http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/eag-2016-en>

OECD. (2016d). *Reviews of National Policies for Education: Education in Latvia*. Paris (FR): OECD Publishing. doi: <http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264250628-en>

Opening doors for Europe’s children. (2016). *Country fact sheet - Latvia.* Retrieved from [www.openingdoors.eu](http://www.openingdoors.eu) : <http://www.openingdoors.eu/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/latvia-1.12.pdf>

Pārresoru koordinācijas centrs. (2016). *Annual Report on State-Owned Enterprises.* Riga. Retrieved from <http://www.pkc.gov.lv/images/Kapitalsabiedribas/gada_parskats_web.pdf>

Public Administration Consultancy (2017, forthcoming). *Rezultatīvo rādītāju iegūšanas iespējas izmantojot pašvaldību budžeta informāciju (Use of Municipal Budget Information to Arrive at Performance Indicators)*

Sauka, A., & Putniņš, T. (2016, May 13). *Shadow Economy Index for the Baltic countries 2009 – 2015.* SSE Riga and SEB. Riga (LV): Stockholm School of Economics in Riga. Retrieved from <http://www.sseriga.edu/en/centres/csb/shadow-economy-index-for-baltic-countires-2009-1015/>

State Chancellery. (October 5, 2016). *Valsts kancelejas ziņojums par reformu plānu mūsdienīgas un efektīvas valsts pārvaldes un cilvēkresursu attīstībai (State Chancellery report on the reform agenda for a modern and efficient public administration and human resource development)* Presentation at the Parliament. Retrieved from <http://titania.saeima.lv/livs/saeimasnotikumi.nsf/0/2FBF7DE6F73EFB79C2258037004853F1?OpenDocument&srcv=dt>

The State Audit Office of the Republic of Latvia. (2015). *Annual Report*. Retrieved from <http://www.lrvk.gov.lv/uploads//Majaslapa%20ENG/Annual%20reports/Annual%20report%202015/pp-2015-projekts_v5_en_final_izlabots.pdf>

TNS Opinion & Social; European Commission. (2014). *Special Eurobarometer 397 Corruption.* European Commission- Directorate-General for Home Affairs. Retrieved from <http://ec.europa.eu/public_opinion/archives/ebs/ebs_397_en.pdf>

Transparency international. (2017) *Corruption perception index 2016*. Retrieved from: <http://www.transparency.org/news/feature/corruption_perceptions_index_2016>

United Nations. (2016) *National Inventory Submissions 2016*. Retrieved from: <http://unfccc.int/national_reports/annex_i_ghg_inventories/national_inventories_submissions/items/9492.php>

World Bank. (2013). *Who is Unemployed, Inactive or Needy? Assessing Post-Crisis Policy Options.* Retrieved from <http://www.lm.gov.lv/upload/aktualitates/lv_profiling_270513.pdf>

World Bank. (2015). *The Active Ageing Challenge for Longer Working Lives in Latvia.* Retrieved from <http://www.lm.gov.lv/upload/aktualitates2/wb_lv_active_aging_report_0110151.pdf>

World Bank. (2016a). *Reports on healthcare system.* Retrieved from <http://www.vmnvd.gov.lv/lv/esf-projekts/zinojumi>

World Bank. (2016b). *Latvia: tax policy review.* Presentation retrieved from <http://www.fm.gov.lv/lv/aktualitates/jaunumi/nodokli/53865-eksperti-iepazistina-ar-savu-redzejumu-par-latvijas-nodoklu-politikas-attistibu>

World Bank. (2017). *Doing Business 2017: Equal Opportunity for All.* doi:0.1596/978-1-4648-0948-4. Retrieved from <http://www.doingbusiness.org/reports/global-reports/doing-business-2017>

World Economic Forum. (2016). *The Global Competitiveness Report 2016-2017.* Retrieved from <http://www3.weforum.org/docs/GCR2016-2017/05FullReport/TheGlobalCompetitivenessReport2016-2017_FINAL.pdf>

1. () at 16.3 % and 10.5 % respectively in 2015 [↑](#footnote-ref-1)
2. () The share of the population that is paying social contributions based on the minimum wage is as high as 35%, but this also includes self-employed and people receiving social insurance benefits. [↑](#footnote-ref-2)
3. () The income quintile share ratio is calculated as the ratio of total income received by the 20 % of the population with the highest income (the top quintile) to that received by the 20 % of the population with the lowest income (the bottom quintile). [↑](#footnote-ref-3)
4. () Difference between total assets and total liabilities. [↑](#footnote-ref-4)
5. () Percentage of people having income below 60 % of median equivalised disposable income [↑](#footnote-ref-5)
6. () Difference between weighted average interest rates on loans and deposits. [↑](#footnote-ref-6)
7. () Information on the level of progress and actions taken to address the policy advice in each respective subpart of a CSR is presented in the overview table in the Annex. This overall assessment does not include an assessment of compliance with the Stability and Growth Pact. [↑](#footnote-ref-7)
8. () The assessment of the 2016 draft budgetary plan of Latvia provides further details on the Fiscal Discipline Council:   
   <http://ec.europa.eu/economy_finance/economic_governance/sgp/pdf/dbp/2016/lv_2016-11-16_swd_en.pdf> [↑](#footnote-ref-8)
9. () Solidarity tax for salaries exceeding EUR 48 600 per year is taxed at the level of social contributions, but without accruing benefit rights. [↑](#footnote-ref-9)
10. () The VTTL is the theoretical tax liability according to tax law. The VAT gap is estimated using a “top-down” approach that applies respective VAT rates to six components of VAT revenue (namely final consumption of households; final consumption of government and non-profit institutions serving households; intermediate consumption; gross fixed capital formation; and other, largely country-specific, adjustments). [↑](#footnote-ref-10)
11. () Defined as banks which grant more than 50 % of loans to non-residents and receive more than 50 % of deposits from non-residents. [↑](#footnote-ref-11)
12. () For example, in reaction to the fraud cases in 2015 Deutsche Bank has cut off some Latvian banks from direct processing of US dollar transactions. [↑](#footnote-ref-12)
13. () The Ministry of Finance estimated total revenue from fines in the 2016 budget at 20 million euro. [↑](#footnote-ref-13)
14. () Statistics on securities market, 2015, Latvian Central Depository. [↑](#footnote-ref-14)
15. () The advanced digital skills and development indicator is calculated based on the number of ICT specialists and STEM graduates. [↑](#footnote-ref-15)
16. () For the year 2016-2017, authorities report an increase of the student-to-teacher ratio to 11.95 % from 8.67 % the previous year. [↑](#footnote-ref-16)
17. () In 2015, 63% of primary school graduates continued their studies in general secondary education, 32% in VET [↑](#footnote-ref-17)
18. () In Latvia, the art and music schools under Ministry of Culture are also defined as VET schools. If these are excluded form calculation, then 19 VET schools in traditional sense (out of 30) will be fully modernized by 2023. [↑](#footnote-ref-18)
19. () This proportion has declined in 2015 and 2016. [↑](#footnote-ref-19)
20. () Official expenses for medical care not reimbursed by insurance [↑](#footnote-ref-20)
21. () Outside the official payment channels [↑](#footnote-ref-21)
22. () Amenable mortality is mortality that, in theory, could be prevented by timely access to good-quality healthcare; preventable mortality concerns deaths which could have been avoided by preventive public health interventions. [↑](#footnote-ref-22)
23. () By 1 February 2017, NHS had concluded contracts for the use of the e-Health System with 84% of pharmacies, 16% of general practitioners, 29% of other medical institutions. Two e-health hotline have been set-up for citizens and professionals. In January 2017, an eHealth pilot testing working group of specialist was established to evaluate eHealth system functionalities. [↑](#footnote-ref-23)
24. () The levels of housing benefit and GMI according to Ministry of Welfare data (Jan-Oct 2016), the average monthly housing benefit was 60 EUR per household or 13.56 EUR per person. [↑](#footnote-ref-24)
25. () Ministry of Welfare data [↑](#footnote-ref-25)
26. () Eurostat data on spending on social exclusion and housing benefits [↑](#footnote-ref-26)
27. () A new plan for 2017-2020 is expected to be submitted to the government in the first quarter of 2017. [↑](#footnote-ref-27)
28. () These are non-means-tested monthly benefits for children aged 1-15, or until 19 as long as they remain in full time education and unmarried. [↑](#footnote-ref-28)
29. () The relative median income ratio (65+) is defined as the ratio of the median equivalised disposable income of people aged above 65 to the median equivalised disposable income of those aged below 65. The indicators stands at 0.71, while the EU average is 0.94 (2014).  
    Aggregate replacement ratio is defined as the ratio of the median individual gross pensions of 65-74 age category relative to median individual gross earnings of 50-59 age category, excluding other social benefits. The ratio is 0.44 for Latvia and 0.56 for the EU. [↑](#footnote-ref-29)
30. () At-risk-of-poverty and social exclusion rate for women is 47.3% vs 31.2% for men (aged 65+, 2015). [↑](#footnote-ref-30)
31. () EU-SILC definition [↑](#footnote-ref-31)
32. () Across indicators, Latvia ranks 19th among the EU Member States in the 2016 Digital Economy and Society Index. [↑](#footnote-ref-32)
33. () The key electricity connection projects include the construction of the line between Riga Combined Heat and Power Plant (Riga CHP 2) and Riga Hydro Power Plant (Riga HPP) by 2018 and the completion of the Ventspils-Tume-Imanta line by 2019. [↑](#footnote-ref-33)
34. () Part of the state aid case SA.43140 (2015/NN) - Subsidised Energy Tax and RES and CHP. [↑](#footnote-ref-34)
35. () <http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/waste/transboundary-waste-shipments/key-waste-streams/municipal-waste> [↑](#footnote-ref-35)
36. () GHG in agriculture sector increased by 3.3 % while in transport sector – by 4.3 % (United Nations, 2016). [↑](#footnote-ref-36)
37. () A first stage of electrification (Daugavpils – Krustpils – Rīga and Rēzekne – Krustpils – Rīga) is under preparation for 2019-2023 following the approval on 17 January 2017 by the Cabinet of Ministers of the report on the cost-benefit analysis and project implementation alternatives of the major project “Electrification of the Latvian Railway TEN-T Network”. [↑](#footnote-ref-37)
38. () In 2016 the Ministry of Education and Science decreased the number of research institutions receiving basic funding from 44 to 21. [↑](#footnote-ref-38)
39. () <https://rio.jrc.ec.europa.eu/en/policy-support-facility> [↑](#footnote-ref-39)
40. () Numbers include a large share of those employed in education and health sectors. [↑](#footnote-ref-40)
41. () [www.govindicators.org](http://www.govindicators.org) [↑](#footnote-ref-41)
42. () 110 opened investigations in 2011, 132 in 2012, 158 in 2013, and 263 in 2014. There were 39 convictions in 2011, 51 in 2012, 82 in 2013, and 120 in 2014. [↑](#footnote-ref-42)
43. () Port authorities are part of public administration legally, but they operate as commercial enterprises. [↑](#footnote-ref-43)
44. () The following categories are used to assess progress in implementing the 2016 country-specific recommendations:  
    **No progress:** The Member State has not credibly announced nor adopted any measures to address the CSR. Below a number of non-exhaustive typical situations that could be covered under this, to be interpreted on a case by case basis taking into account country-specific conditions:

    • no legal, administrative, or budgetary measures have been announced in the National Reform Programme or in other official communication to the national Parliament / relevant parliamentary committees, the European Commission, or announced in public (e.g. in a press statement, information on government's website);

    • no non-legislative acts have been presented by the governing or legislator body;

    • the Member State has taken initial steps in addressing the CSR, such as commissioning a study or setting up a study group to analyse possible measures that would need to be taken (unless the CSR explicitly asks for orientations or exploratory actions), while clearly-specified measure(s) to address the CSR has not been proposed.

    **Limited progress:** The Member State has:

    • announced certain measures but these only address the CSR to a limited extent;

    and/or

    • presented legislative acts in the governing or legislator body but these have not been adopted yet and substantial non-legislative further work is needed before the CSR will be implemented;

    • presented non-legislative acts, yet with no further follow-up in terms of implementation which is needed to address the CSR.

    **Some progress:** The Member State has adopted measures that partly address the CSR

    and/or

    the Member State has adopted measures that address the CSR, but a fair amount of work is still needed to fully address the CSR as only a few of the adopted measures have been implemented. For instance: adopted by national parliament; by ministerial decision; but no implementing decisions are in place.

    **Substantial progress:** The Member State has adopted measures that go a long way in addressing the CSR and most of which have been implemented.

    **Full implementation:** The Member State has implemented all measures needed to address the CSR appropriately. [↑](#footnote-ref-44)
45. () Renewable energy shares for 2015 are approximations and not official data, reflecting the available data (04.10.2016). See the Öko-Institut Report: Study on Technical Assistance in Realisation of the 2016 Report on Renewable Energy, <http://ec.europa.eu/energy/en/studies> [↑](#footnote-ref-45)